DEF 14A 1 staa-def14a_20220616.htm DEF 14A

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of

the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

(Amendment No. )

Filed by the Registrant ☒ |  |

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant ☐

Check the appropriate box:

☐ | Preliminary Proxy Statement

☐ | Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))

☒ | Definitive Proxy Statement

☐ | Definitive Additional Materials

☐ | Soliciting Material under §240.14a-12

STAAR Surgical Company
(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check all boxes that apply):

☒ | No fee required.

☐ | Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.

☐ | Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0‑11.

STAARSURGICAL Half of the global Population is Expected to have Myopia by 2050** 75-80% Of ages 45-54 are Using correction For presbyopia*** Who is STAAR Surgical? Refractive Error is a Global Epidemic Refractive Error is a Global Epidemic 01 Prolprietary Implantable Collamer® lens (ICL) Myopia Distance Vision 02 Executing against a rapidly expanding global TAM of millions of eyes More near work 03 Primary positioning, collaborative business model and clinical validation are driving industry-leading growth • Less time outdoors 04 Strong financial performance includes expanding margins, EPS and cash – a rare combination of high growth & GAAP profitability • Cell Phones, Screen Time, Gaming Education, Studying 05 Committed to ESG practices and goals that further STAAR’s positive impact on our stakeholders • Astigmatism accompanies myopia in ῀ 25% of cases* Presbyopia Near Vision • Progressive age-related condition *Global prevalence of clinically significant astigmatism (>0.75D), Market Scope, 2019. **BHVI, adapted from Holden et al, 2016 Ophthalmology. ***Fricke, Global Prevalence of presbyopia and Vision Impairment from Uncorrected Presbyopia, 2018.

STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY

25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive

Lake Forest, California 92630

April 29, 2022

Dear Fellow Shareholders:

At STAAR, we are the leading manufacturer of implantable lenses used worldwide in refractive vision correction surgery. Our goal is to position our refractive ICL lenses throughout the world as primary and premium solutions for patients seeking visual freedom from wearing eyeglasses or contact lenses while achieving excellent visual acuity through refractive vision correction.

2021 was a momentous year for us in many respects. We dramatically accelerated our growth, delivered outstanding results for our shareholders and also strengthened our unique value proposition for our customers and the patients they serve. We achieved record performance regarding sales, profit, cash flow and growth, despite some ongoing COVID and operations related headwinds.

In terms of our growth, year-over-year revenues increased by 41% and we achieved exceptional earnings performance, delivering GAAP diluted earnings per share of $0.50 per share. In addition, we generated $44 million in operating cash and invested approximately $14 million in capital expenditures to fuel future growth.

Because of our financial success, we’ve been able to continuously invest in our future by successfully executing our proven growth strategy, which consists of the following:

• Position EVO Implantable Lenses as a Special and Transformational Pathway to Visual Freedom;

• Support the Transformation of the Refractive Surgery Paradigm to Lens-Based through Clinical Validation and Medical Affairs Excellence;

• Innovate and Develop a Pipeline of Next Generation Premium Collamer-Based Intraocular Lenses;

• Assure World Class Supply Integrity and Delivery Performance while Driving Gross Margin; and

• Continue our Focus on and Commitment to STAAR’s Culture of Quality.

The future looks very bright for STAAR. I’m thrilled to report that on March 28, 2022 we announced that the FDA approved our EVO Visian ICL lens for sale in the U.S. We’ve sold over 1 million EVO lenses globally and are excited to educate American surgeons about this device so they can offer it to the many qualified patients in the U.S. seeking Visual Freedom. In 2022, we plan to invest more heavily in consumer awareness building programs designed to accelerate the paradigm shift to lens-based vision correction, especially in the U.S. We are seeking commitments from new and exciting celebrity brand ambassadors in the U.S. and abroad who plan to share their journeys to the Visual Freedom provided by our EVO lenses. We will also continue to engage surgeons and their staffs, globally, through clinical validation, education

and strategic cooperation. In 2021, almost two-thirds of our ICLs sold, globally, were in the range of -0.5 to -10.0 diopters.

We remain committed to progress on environmental, social responsibility and governance issues. In 2021, we made excellent progress in several areas. Let me highlight a few:

| • | Completed several projects and started new projects designed to reduce energy and waste, such as the multi-million dollar investment in solar photovoltaic panels at three locations in California: our primary manufacturing facility in Monrovia, our precision manufacturing center of excellence facility/corporate headquarters in Lake Forest, and our Technology Center in Tustin;

| • | Expanded our global, cross-functional ESG Steering Committee, and created a cross-functional Diversity and Inclusion Committee;

| • | Enhanced our corporate philanthropy program and employee volunteerism opportunities; and

| • | Appointed new members to our Board of Directors, which now consists of three directors who identify as female and four as male. Two directors identify as members of underrepresented communities.

To us, ESG means doing our part to help ensure a future that is sustainable and just for our stakeholders. We are on an ESG journey of continuous improvement. You can read about our activities and results in our most recent Sustainability Report, which is available on our website.

We ask for your voting support on the matters described in this proxy statement so we can continue to build on our strong foundation, create the lens-based future of refractive vision correction and extend our track record of outstanding performance. On behalf of the customers that we serve and all of my colleagues, I thank you for your investment in STAAR Surgical Company.

|  | Sincerely,
| Caren Mason
| President and Chief Executive Officer

STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY

25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive

Lake Forest, California 92630

|  |  | NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS
Ways to Vote: By Internet |  |  | The annual meeting of the shareholders of STAAR Surgical Company (the “Annual Meeting”) will be held on June 16, 2022, at 8:30 a.m. (Pacific Time), to be held via live audio webcast over the internet at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/STAA2022. Shareholders or their legal proxy holders can participate, submit questions, vote, and examine our shareholder list at the Annual Meeting by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/STAA2022 and using a valid control number. The purpose of the meeting is to do the following: 1. elect the following seven director nominees named in the proxy statement for a term of office expiring at the 2023 annual meeting of shareholders or until their successors are duly elected and qualified: Stephen C. Farrell, Thomas G. Frinzi, Gilbert H. Kliman, M.D., Caren Mason, Aimee S. Weisner, Elizabeth Yeu, M.D., and K. Peony Yu, M.D.; 2. ratify the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 30, 2022; 3. approve an increase in the annual equity award granted to non-employee directors; 4. hold a non-binding advisory vote to approve STAAR’s compensation of its named executive officers; and 5. transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the meeting. Only shareholders of record at the close of business on April 19, 2022 (“shareholders”) are entitled to vote. As stated in the enclosed Proxy Statement, we are soliciting proxies on behalf of the Board of Directors of STAAR. All proposals presented above are proposals of the Board of Directors.
By Telephone |  |
By Mail |  |

| The Board of Directors recommends a vote “FOR” each of the director nominees named in Item 1 and “FOR” Items 2, 3 and 4. |  |  |

IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING THE AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIALS FOR THE SHAREHOLDER MEETING TO BE HELD ON JUNE 16, 2022

We want to ensure your shares are represented as we conduct a vote on the matters outlined in the proxy statement. If you are unable to attend the meeting, please cast your vote as soon as possible via:

- | The Internet at www.proxyvote.com (and following instructions on the proxy card);

- | By calling 1-800-690-6903; or

- | By mail if you request a paper copy of the materials, which will include a proxy card (please see the instructions on the Notice of Availability of Proxy Materials).

If you are a beneficial owner who holds shares in “street name” through a broker, bank or other nominee, you should refer to the instructions provided by the organization that holds your shares.

You can find our 2022 Proxy Statement, the proxy card and 2021 Annual Report on Form 10-K at www.proxyvote.com. To view materials via the Internet, please follow the instructions set forth on the Notice of Availability of Proxy Materials mailed on or about April 29, 2022 to all shareholders of record as of the close of business on April 19, 2022.

To be admitted to the Annual Meeting, please visit www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/STAA2022. Online check-in will be available approximately 10 minutes before the meeting starts. If you are a shareholder of record, you will need the 16-digit control number included on your Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials or on your proxy card. If you are a beneficial owner who holds shares in “street name” through a broker, bank or other nominee and your voting instruction form or Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials indicates that you may vote those shares through the http://www.proxyvote.com website, then you may be admitted using the 16-digit control number included on that instruction form or notice. Otherwise, beneficial owners should contact their broker, bank or other nominee (preferably at least 5 days before the Annual Meeting) and obtain a “legal proxy” in order to be able to attend and participate in the Annual Meeting. Once admitted to the Annual Meeting, shareholders will be able to submit questions, vote or examine the shareholder list at the Annual Meeting by following the instructions on the Annual Meeting website.

In the event of a technical malfunction or other situation that the meeting chair determines may affect the ability of the meeting to satisfy the requirements for a meeting of shareholders to be held by means of remote communication under the Delaware General Corporation Law, or that otherwise makes it advisable to adjourn the meeting, the chair of the meeting will convene the meeting at 8:30 a.m. Pacific Time on June 16, 2022 and at the Company’s headquarters, 25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive, Lake Forest, CA 92630, solely for the purpose of adjourning the meeting to reconvene at a date, time and physical or virtual location announced by the meeting chair. Under either of the foregoing circumstances, we will post information regarding the announcement on the investors page of the company’s website at http://staar.com.

| By Order of the Board of Directors,
| Samuel Gesten
| Chief Legal Officer and Secretary
| Lake Forest, California
| April 29, 2022

STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Page
Questions and Answers about the Annual Meeting and Voting | 1
Security Ownership of Principal Shareholders and Management | 7
Proposal No. 1: Election of Directors | 9
Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers | 10
Compensation of Directors | 19
Corporate Governance | 21
Executive Compensation | 28
Compensation Discussion and Analysis | 29
Compensation Tables | 37
Employment Agreements | 44
Equity Compensation Plan Information | 46
Pay Ratio Disclosure | 47
Review of Related Person Transactions | 48
Audit Committee Report | 49
Proposal No. 2: Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | 50
Proposal No. 3: Approve Increased Annual Equity Grant to Non-Employee Directors | 52
Proposal No. 4: Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation | 55
Annual Report on Form 10-K | 56

STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY

25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive

Lake Forest, California 92630

PROXY STATEMENT

ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

To Be Held June 16, 2022 at 8:30 a.m. (Pacific Time)

The Board of Directors of STAAR Surgical Company is soliciting your proxy for use at the 2022 Annual Meeting of Shareholders to be held on June 16, 2021 at 8:30 a.m. (Pacific Time). The Board of Directors is making proxy materials available on the Internet to shareholders on or about April 29, 2022.

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE ANNUAL MEETING AND VOTING

Q: | Why are you providing this Proxy Statement?

A: | The Board of Directors is soliciting your proxy to vote at the Annual Meeting because you were a shareholder at the close of business on April 19, 2022—the “Record Date” for the Annual Meeting—and as such you are entitled to vote at the meeting. STAAR has made the proxy statement and related materials available to you on the Internet, in connection with this solicitation.

Q: | What is included in the proxy materials that I should read?

A: | The proxy materials include the following:

| • | this Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders;

| • | this Proxy Statement; and

| • | our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal year 2021.

Q: | What is the voting requirement to elect the directors and to approve each of the proposals?

A: | In Proposal No. 1, the election of directors, the seven persons receiving the highest number of affirmative votes at the Annual Meeting will be elected, subject to STAAR’s Director Resignation Policy. Abstentions and broker non-votes have no effect on the vote.

In Proposal No. 2, the ratification of the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 30, 2022, requires the vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote on the proposal. Abstentions have the same effect as a vote “AGAINST” this proposal. Brokers may vote on this proposal if not otherwise instructed by their clients.

Proposal No. 3 is a vote to approve an increase in the annual equity grant to non-employee directors and requires the vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote on the proposal. Abstentions have the same effect as a vote “AGAINST” the proposal. Broker non-votes have no effect.

– 1 –

– Proxy Statement –

Proposal No. 4 is a non-binding advisory vote to approve the compensation of our named executive officers and requires the vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote on the proposal. Abstentions have the same effect as a vote “AGAINST” the proposal. Broker non-votes have no effect.

Voting Standards and Board Recommendations

Voting Item | Board Recommendation | Voting Standard | Treatment of Abstentions & Broker Non-Votes
Election of directors | For each nominee | Plurality | Abstentions and broker non-votes have no effect
Auditor ratification | For | Majority of votes represented at the meeting and entitled to vote thereon | Abstentions have the effect of a vote against; brokers may vote in their discretion
Increase in annual equity grants to non- employee directors Say on pay for named executive officers | For For | Majority of votes represented at the meeting and entitled to vote thereon Majority of votes represented at the meeting and entitled to vote thereon | Abstentions have the effect of a vote against; broker non-votes have no effect Abstentions have the effect of a vote against; broker non-votes have no effect

Q: | What are “broker non-votes”?

A: | If a beneficial owner who holds shares in “street name” through a broker, bank or other nominee fails to give voting instructions to such broker, bank or other nominee for any matters submitted to shareholders at the 2022 Annual Meeting, such broker, bank or other nominee will be able to vote the beneficial owner’s shares on routine proposals such as the proposal to ratify the selection of our independent registered public accountant, but may not vote the shares on non-routine proposals. When a broker, bank or other nominee votes a client’s shares on routine proposals, those shares are counted for purposes of establishing a quorum for the meeting and for purposes of determining whether a routine proposal is approved, but they will not be counted toward the approval of non-routine proposals as to which brokers, banks and other nominees are not entitled to vote. These missing votes with respect to such non-routine proposals are called “broker non-votes.”

Q: | What is the difference between holding shares as a shareholder of record and as a beneficial owner?

A: | If your shares of STAAR common stock are registered directly in your name with STAAR’s transfer agent, American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, you are a shareholder of record with respect to those shares.

If you hold shares in a stock brokerage account or through a bank, broker or other nominee, you are considered the “beneficial owner” of shares held in street name. As the beneficial owner, you have the right to instruct your broker, bank or nominee how to vote your shares by the various methods described below.

– 2 –

– Proxy Statement –

Q: | How do I vote before the Annual Meeting?

A: | There are three ways to vote before the meeting:

| • | By Internet. If you have Internet access, we encourage you to submit a proxy to vote on www.proxyvote.com by following instructions on the proxy card or Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials. If you are a beneficial owner, the availability of online voting may depend on the voting procedures of the organization that holds your shares.

| • | By telephone. If you received your proxy material by mail, you may vote by making a toll-free telephone call from the U.S. or Canada to 1-800-690-6903. If you are a beneficial owner, the availability of phone voting may depend on the voting procedures of the organization that holds your shares.

| • | By mail. You can vote by mail by requesting a paper copy of the materials, which will include a proxy card. Please see the instructions for making such a request on the Notice of Availability of Proxy Materials.

Q: | How can I vote during the Annual Meeting?

A: | You may vote during the Annual Meeting by going to www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/STAA2022 and following the instructions on the Annual Meeting website. If you are a shareholder of record, you will need the 16-digit control number included on your Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials or on your proxy card to attend and vote during the Annual Meeting. If you are a beneficial owner who holds shares in “street name” through a broker, bank or other nominee and your voting instruction form or Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials indicates that you may vote those shares through the http://www.proxyvote.com website, then you may attend and vote during the Annual Meeting using the 16-digit control number included on that instruction form or notice. Otherwise, beneficial owners should contact their broker, bank or other nominee (preferably at least 5 days before the Annual Meeting) and obtain a "legal proxy" in order to be able to attend and participate in the Annual Meeting.

The Board of Directors recommends that you grant a proxy via the Internet, telephone or by mail prior to the Annual Meeting in case you are later unable to vote yourself during the Annual Meeting to ensure that your shares will be represented and voted. All properly executed and valid proxies will be voted at the annual meeting in accordance with the instructions provided by the shareholder granting the proxy. If you are a shareholder of record and submit a properly executed proxy but do not indicate your voting instructions, your shares will be voted as recommended by the Board of Directors in this Proxy Statement. If any matters not described in this Proxy Statement are properly presented at the Annual Meeting, the proxy holders will determine how to vote your shares. If the Annual Meeting is postponed or adjourned, the proxy holders can vote your shares at the new meeting date, unless you properly revoke your proxy prior to such time as described below.

Q: | How many votes do I have?

A: | You are entitled to one vote for each share of common stock that you hold.

Q: | Can I cumulate votes for the election of directors?

A: | No, STAAR’s Certificate of Incorporation does not provide for cumulative voting for the election of directors. This means you have one vote for each share entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting for each of the seven seats subject to election.

– 3 –

– Proxy Statement –

Q: | What can I do if I change my mind after I submit a proxy to vote my shares?

A: | If you change your mind after you submit your proxy to vote your shares, you can revoke your proxy before the Annual Meeting by any of the following methods:

| • | By submitting a later-dated proxy with revised voting instructions over the Internet, by telephone or by mail before the shares are voted at the meeting (provided that proxies submitted over the Internet or by telephone will only be accepted until 11:59 p.m. on June 15, 2022)—only your last valid proxy will be counted.

| • | By delivering a written notice to STAAR’s Secretary at any time before your proxy is voted at the Annual Meeting revoking your proxy. Such notices should be mailed to the following address: Office of the Secretary, STAAR Surgical Company, 25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive, Lake Forest, California, 92630.

| • | By attending the Annual Meeting and voting electronically during the Annual Meeting. For information about voting during the Annual Meeting, please refer to the answer under the question “How can I vote during the Annual Meeting?” Simply attending the Annual Meeting will not, by itself, revoke your proxy.

| • | If you are a beneficial holder, you may submit new voting instructions by contacting your broker, bank or nominee. You may also vote electronically during the Annual Meeting, as discussed above.

Q: | Who will count the vote?

A: | An automated system independently maintained by Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc. will tabulate the vote and submit the results to officers of STAAR who will be designated as the inspectors of election.

Q: | What constitutes a quorum?

A: | As of the Record Date, 47,810,390 shares of common stock of STAAR were issued and outstanding. A majority of the outstanding shares, or 23,905,196 shares, present or represented by proxy, constitutes a quorum for the purpose of electing directors and adopting proposals at the Annual Meeting. Shareholders of record that submit a properly executed and valid proxy will have their shares counted towards the quorum. Abstentions and broker non-votes are also included in establishing a quorum.

Q: | Who can attend the Annual Meeting?

A: | Any shareholder as of the Record Date may attend the Annual Meeting. On the day of the Annual Meeting, shareholders or their legal proxy holders must visit www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/STAA2022 to attend and participate in the Annual Meeting, including to vote and submit questions on proposals during the meeting. Shareholders will need the control number found on their proxy card, voting instruction form or Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials they previously received, or otherwise provided to them by the broker, bank or other nominee who holds their shares, to submit questions, vote or examine the shareholder list at the Annual Meeting.

Shareholders may submit questions during the Annual Meeting. Questions may be submitted during the Annual Meeting at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/STAA2022. We will try to answer as many questions as possible during the time scheduled. We reserve the right to edit profanity or other inappropriate language and to exclude questions regarding topics that are not pertinent to meeting matters or company business. If we receive substantially similar questions, we may group the questions together and provide a single response to avoid repetition. Additional information regarding the question-and-answer process will be available in the Rules and Procedures for the Conduct of STAAR Surgical Company’s 2022 Annual Meeting, which will be posted at the virtual Annual Meeting website during the Annual Meeting.

– 4 –

– Proxy Statement –

If you encounter any difficulties accessing the virtual meeting during the check-in or meeting time, please call the technical support number that will be posted on the login page for the Annual Meeting.

Q: | What authority does my broker have to vote my shares?

A: | If you are a beneficial owner holding your shares through a broker, bank or other nominee, and you do not submit voting instructions to your broker, bank or nominee, the broker, bank or other nominee has the ability to vote your shares at the Annual Meeting on matters that are defined as “routine” under applicable rules. The ratification of the selection of BDO USA, LLP to serve as our independent registered public accountants is generally considered a routine matter. None of the other proposals at the Annual Meeting are considered routine and your broker, bank or other nominee has no authority to vote on such proposals without your instruction.

Q: | What happens if a nominee for director is unable to serve?

A: | If a nominee becomes unavailable for election—a circumstance we do not expect—the Proxy holders may vote for a substitute nominee designated by the Board of Directors, unless the Board of Directors decides to decrease the size of the Board.

Q: | When are shareholder proposals submitted for inclusion in the proxy statement due for the 2023 Annual Meeting?

A: | If a shareholder seeks to include a proposal in the proxy statement for STAAR’s 2023 Annual Meeting, our corporate Secretary must receive the proposal at our offices at 25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive, Lake Forest, California, 92630 no later than December 30, 2022 in a form that complies with the regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”). If we advance or delay the date of the 2023 Annual Meeting more than 30 days from the anniversary date of the 2022 Annual Meeting, shareholder proposals intended to be included in the proxy statement for the 2023 Annual Meeting must be received by us within a reasonable time before STAAR begins to print and mail the proxy statement for the 2023 Annual Meeting. If we determine that the date of the 2023 Annual Meeting will be advanced or delayed by more than 30 days from the anniversary date of the 2022 Annual Meeting, we will disclose the change in the earliest practicable Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or in a Current Report on Form 8-K.

Q: | Can shareholders propose individuals to be considered as nominees and other business to be considered for the 2023 Annual Meeting, but not included in the proxy statement?

A: | Our Bylaws provide that, subject to certain defined exceptions, shareholders may nominate candidates for the Board of Directors or present other business at our annual meeting if they have given timely notice to the Secretary of STAAR, at our principal executive offices not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year’s annual meeting. To be timely, a shareholder’s notice nominating a candidate for the 2023 Annual Meeting must be delivered to the Secretary of STAAR at the Company’s principal executive offices no earlier than February 16, 2023 and no later than March 18, 2023. Shareholders are advised to review the Bylaws, which contain additional requirements with respect to advance notice of nominations and shareholder proposals.

In addition to satisfying the deadlines in the advance notice provisions of our bylaws, a shareholder who intends to solicit proxies in support of nominees submitted under these advance notice provisions must provide the notice required under Rule 14a-19 to the Secretary of the Company no later than April 17, 2023.

– 5 –

– Proxy Statement –

Q: | Who bears the costs of soliciting proxies?

A: | STAAR will bear the costs of this solicitation, including the expense of preparing, printing, assembling and mailing this Proxy Statement and any other material used in this solicitation of Proxies. We expect officers and regular employees of STAAR to communicate with shareholders, banks, brokerage houses, custodians, nominees and others by telephone, facsimile, email or in person to request that Proxies be furnished. No additional compensation will be paid for these services. We will reimburse banks, brokerage firms and other persons representing beneficial owners of Common Stock for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in forwarding solicitation materials to the beneficial owners.

Q: | Will other business be presented at the Annual Meeting?

A: | As of the date of this Proxy Statement, the Board of Directors knows of no business to be presented for consideration at the Annual Meeting other than those matters described in the Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders. If, however, other matters are properly brought before the Annual Meeting, including a motion to adjourn the Annual Meeting to another time or place in order to solicit additional proxies in favor of the recommendations of the Board of Directors, the Proxy holders intend to vote the shares represented by the Proxies on such matters in accordance with the recommendation of the Board of Directors, and the authority to do so is included in the Proxy.

Q: | Can I obtain copies of the Board committee charters and other governance documents on STAAR’s website?

A: | STAAR’s home page is http://staar.com. In the Investor Information—Corporate Governance area of the website you can find the following information:

| • | Audit Committee Charter;

| • | Compensation Committee Charter;

| • | Nominating and Governance Committee Charter;

| • | Code of Business Conduct and Ethics; and

| • | Guidelines on Significant Corporate Governance Issues.

Q: | What is “householding”?

A: | To reduce the expense of delivering duplicate proxy materials to shareholders who may have more than one account holding STAAR common stock but who share the same address, we have adopted a procedure approved by the SEC called “householding.” Under this procedure, certain shareholders of record who have the same address and last name will receive only one copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K and proxy statement that are delivered until such time as one or more of these shareholders notify us that they want to receive separate copies. This procedure reduces duplicate mailings and saves printing costs and postage fees, as well as natural resources. Shareholders who participate in householding will continue to have access to and utilize separate proxy voting instructions.

If you receive a single set of proxy materials as a result of householding, and you would like to have separate copies of our Annual Report on Form 10-K and/or proxy statement mailed to you, please submit a request, either in writing or by phone, by contacting us in writing at Office of the Secretary, STAAR Surgical Company, 25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive, Lake Forest, California 92630, or calling us at (626) 303-7902, and we will promptly send you what you have requested. You can also contact our Secretary at the address or telephone number noted previously if you received multiple copies of the annual meeting materials and would prefer to receive a single copy in the future, or if you would like to opt out of householding for future mailings.

– 6 –

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF PRINCIPAL SHAREHOLDERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table shows, as of April 19, 2022, information concerning the shares of common stock beneficially owned by each person known by STAAR to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of our common stock (other than directors and executive officers). This information is based on publicly available information filed with the SEC as of the Record Date.

Name and Address |  | Shares Beneficially Owned |  |  | Percent of Class(1) |
Broadwood Partners, L.P.(2) C/O Broadwood Capital Inc. 142 West 57th Street, 11th Floor New York, NY 10019 |  |  | 8,617,907 |  |  |  | 18.0 | %
BlackRock, Inc.(3) 55 East 52nd Street New York, NY 10055 |  |  | 5,622,956 |  |  |  | 11.8 | %
Baillie Gifford & Co(4) Calton Square 1 Greenside Row Edinburgh, Scotland, UK EH1 3AN |  |  | 5,529,868 |  |  |  | 11.6 | %
The Vanguard Group(6) 100 Vanguard Boulevard Malvern, PA 19355 |  |  | 4,970,324 |  |  |  | 10.4 | %

(1) | Based on 47,810,390 shares of common stock outstanding on April 19, 2022. Under Rule 13d-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, certain shares may be deemed to be beneficially owned by more than one person (if, for example, a person shares the power to vote or the power to dispose of the shares). As a result, the percentage of outstanding shares of any person as shown in this table does not necessarily reflect the person’s actual ownership or voting power with respect to the number of shares of Common Stock actually outstanding on the Record Date.

(2) | In its Schedule 13D/A filed October 1, 2021, with respect to its ownership of STAAR securities as of October 1, 2021 Broadwood Partners, L.P. and Broadwood Capital, Inc. state they may be deemed to beneficially own 8,592,007 shares and have sole voting power as to no shares, shared voting power as to 8,592,007 shares, sole dispositive power as to no shares, and shared dispositive power as to 8,592,007 shares. Neal C. Bradsher states he may be deemed to beneficially own 8,617,907 shares and has sole voting power as to 25,900 shares, shared voting power as to 8,592,007 shares, sole dispositive power as to 25,900 shares, and shared dispositive power as to 8,592,007 shares.

(3) | In its Schedule 13G/A filed January 27, 2022, with respect to its ownership of STAAR securities as of December 31, 2021, BlackRock, Inc. states that it has sole voting power as to 5,544,656 shares, shared voting power as to no shares, sole dispositive power as to 5,622,956 shares, and shared dispositive power as to no shares.

(4) | In its Schedule 13G/A filed January 26, 2022, with respect to its ownership of STAAR securities as of December 31, 2021, Baillie Gifford & Co states it has sole voting power as to 4,546,754 shares, shared voting power as to no shares, sole dispositive power as to 5,529,868 shares, and shared dispositive power as to no shares.

(5) | In its Schedule 13G/A filed February 10, 2022, with respect to its ownership of STAAR securities as of December 31, 2021, The Vanguard Group states it has sole voting power as to no shares, shared voting power as to 88,526 shares, sole dispositive power as to 4,843,102 shares, and shared dispositive power as to 127,222 shares.

– 7 –

– Security Ownership of Principal Shareholders and Management –

The following table shows, as of April 19, 202 2, information with respect to the shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by (1) each director and director nominee, (2) each person who is named in the Summary Compensation Table below, and (3) all current executive officers and directors as a group. This information is based on publicly available information filed with the SEC as of April 19, 202 2.

|  | Shares Beneficially Owned |  |  |  |  |
Name(1) |  | Shares of Common Stock Owned(2) (#) |  |  | Shares Subject to Options Exercisable on or Before June 17, 2022(3) (#) |  |  | RSUs Vesting on or Before June 17, 2022(3) (#) |  |  | Total (#) |  |  | Percent of Class(4) |
Stephen C. Farrell** |  |  | 6,567 |  |  |  | 50,433 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 57,000 |  |  | * |
Thomas G. Frinzi** |  |  | 3,279 |  |  |  | 971 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 4,250 |  |  | * |
Gilbert H. Kliman** |  |  | 3,340 |  |  |  | 850 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 4,190 |  |  | * |
Louis E. Silverman** |  |  | 4,779 |  |  |  | 32,629 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 37,408 |  |  | * |
Elizabeth Yeu** |  |  | 355 |  |  |  | 1,367 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,722 |  |  | * |
K. Peony Yu** |  |  | 1,077 |  |  |  | 684 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,761 |  |  | * |
Caren Mason** |  |  | 50,467 |  |  |  | 731,694 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 782,161 |  |  |  | 1.6 | %
Patrick F. Williams |  |  | 2,621 |  |  |  | 2,212 |  |  |  | 5,121 |  |  |  | 9,954 |  |  | * |
Scott Barnes |  |  | 18,248 |  |  |  | 44,764 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 63,012 |  |  | * |
Keith Holliday |  |  | 12,448 |  |  |  | 26,036 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 38,484 |  |  | * |
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  |  | 77,200 |  |  |  | 17,640 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 94,840 |  |  | * |
All current directors and executive officers as a group (13 individuals) |  |  | 248,848 |  |  |  | 999,958 |  |  |  | 5,121 |  |  |  | 1,253,927 |  |  |  | 2.6 | %

* | Less than 1%.

** | Director or Nominee.

(1) | The business address of each person named is c/o STAAR Surgical Company, 25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive, Lake Forest, California, 92630.

(2) | Pursuant to Rule 13d-3(a), includes all shares of Common Stock over which the listed person has, directly or indirectly, through any contract, arrangement, understanding, relationship, or otherwise, voting power, which includes the power to vote, or to direct the voting of, the shares, or investment power, which includes the power to dispose, or to direct the disposition of, the shares. STAAR believes that each individual or entity named has sole investment and voting power with respect to shares of Common Stock indicated as beneficially owned by him or her, subject to community property laws, where applicable, except where otherwise noted. Restricted shares are listed even when unvested and subject to forfeiture because the holder has the power to vote the shares.

(3) | In accordance with Rule 13d-3(d)(1) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, each listed person is deemed the beneficial owner of shares that the person has a right to acquire by exercise of a vested option or other right on or before June 17, 2022 (60 days after April 19, 2022).

(4) | Based on 47,810,390 shares of Common Stock outstanding on the stock records as of April 19, 2022. The percentages are calculated in accordance with Rule 13d-3(d)(1), which provides that shares not outstanding that are subject to options, warrants, rights or conversion privileges exercisable on or before June 17, 2022 (60 days after April 19, 2022) are deemed outstanding for the purpose of calculating the number and percentage that each person owns, but not deemed outstanding for the purpose of calculating the percentage which any other listed person owns.

– 8 –

PROPOSAL NO. 1

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Proposal No. 1 is for the election of Stephen C. Farrell, Thomas G. Frinzi, Gilbert H. Kliman, M.D., Caren Mason, Aimee S. Weisner, Elizabeth Yeu, M.D., and K. Peony Yu, M.D., as directors, each to serve until STAAR’s 2023 Annual Meeting of Shareholders and until his or her successor has been duly elected and qualified, or until his or her earlier death, removal or retirement. The authorized number of directors is currently set at seven members.

The Board of Directors has nominated Stephen C. Farrell, Thomas G. Frinzi, Caren Mason, Gilbert H. Kliman, M.D., Aimee S. Weisner, Elizabeth Yeu, M.D., and K. Peony Yu, M.D., for election to the Board. Each of these nominees has indicated his or her willingness to serve and, unless otherwise instructed, the Proxy holders will vote the Proxies received by them for those seven nominees. If a nominee is unable or unwilling to serve as a director at the time of the Annual Meeting or any continuation, postponement or adjournment of the meeting, the Proxy holders will vote the Proxies for another nominee, if the current Board of Directors designates a nominee to fill the vacancy.

The qualifications of the individual directors upon which the Board of Directors based its nominations are described along with the biography of each nominee below.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote “FOR” the election of the Board of Directors’ nominees. |  |  |

– 9 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers

Each of our director nominees’ specific skills and experiences are included in the table below and described more fully in their individual biographies. Even though a particular skill may not be indicated below, our directors often have some level of experience in many of the areas listed.

Board Snapshot – Diverse Mix of Skills, Experience, and Background

Board Diversity

Board Diversity Matrix
Total Number of Directors | 7
| Female | Male
Part I: Gender Identity
Directors | 4 | 3
Part II: Demographic Background
Asian | 2 |
White | 2 | 3

– 10 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Age |  | Board Tenure

– 11 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Director Nominees

Stephen C. Farrell
Director since January 2016
Age 57
Qualifications. The Board of Directors concluded that Mr. Farrell should serve on the Board of Directors because he brings significant operating, financial and board experience to STAAR. He has a strong knowledge of healthcare, having led PolyMedica and Convey Health Solutions, and having served as Chair of the Audit and Corporate Citizenship Committees for Questcor Pharmaceuticals and Lineage Cell Therapeutics, and also would qualify as a financial expert. His expertise in healthcare distribution, accounting and financial stewardship will add a valuable skill set and strategic perspective to our Board.
Background. Mr. Farrell has served since 2011 as the Chief Executive Officer and a member of the Board of Directors of Convey Health Solutions, a private equity sponsored technology-enabled healthcare business process outsourcer. Also, from 2012 to 2020 he served as a member of the Board of Directors of Lineage Cell Therapeutics, formerly known as BioTime, Inc., a clinical stage biotechnology company focused in the field of regenerative medicine. From 2008 to 2009, Mr. Farrell served as the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer for Stream Global Services, a business process outsourcer. From 1999 to 2007, Mr. Farrell served as President of PolyMedica Corporation, a publicly traded provider of diabetes supplies that was acquired by Medco Health Solutions in 2007. From 2007 to 2014, he served as a member of the Board of Directors of Questcor Pharmaceuticals, a biopharmaceutical company that was acquired by Mallinckrodt PLC in 2014. Mr. Farrell spent five years as a Senior Manager at PricewaterhouseCoopers auditing leading public companies from 1994 to 1999. He received his B.A. from Harvard University and earned a M.B.A. at the University of Virginia, Darden School of Business.

Thomas G. Frinzi
Director since June 2020
Age 66
Qualifications. Mr. Frinzi’s extensive experience in the ophthalmic and medical device industries encompasses both large, well-established companies and innovative start-ups. The Board of Directors concluded that Mr. Frinzi should serve on the Board of Directors because of his familiarity with relevant international sales and marketing aspects of the ophthalmic industry, experience with regulatory and governance aspects of the ophthalmic industry, executive leadership experience, and familiarity with the challenges faced by growth-oriented companies in the ophthalmic industry.
Background. From February 2017 through December 2019, Mr. Frinzi served as Worldwide President, Surgical, Johnson & Johnson Vision business, which includes a broad ophthalmology portfolio across the areas of refractive and cataract surgery. Mr. Frinzi served as Senior Vice President of Abbott Laboratories and President, Abbott Medical Optics (AMO) from January 2016 until February 2017 when Johnson & Johnson acquired AMO. Prior to joining Abbott, Mr. Frinzi held a number of leadership positions in ophthalmology and medical device companies. He served as President and CEO of WaveTec Vision, a developer of surgical systems for eye surgery from September 2010 through September 2014 when it was acquired by Alcon. Thereafter, he served as Alcon’s Head of WaveTec Vision until July 2015. He also held senior positions in commercial operations, business development, and sales and marketing at Bausch & Lomb Surgical, Refractec, Chiron Vision, and Johnson & Johnson. In July 2020, Mr. Frinzi joined the Board of Directors of iOR Partners, a limited liability corporation that offers turnkey solutions for healthcare professionals in the ophthalmic industry seeking to build an office-based surgery suite. In August 2020, he joined as Executive Chair of the Board of Directors of Cornea Gen, a private company developing therapeutics for the prevention and treatment of corneal disease. He earned a bachelor’s degree in political science from the University of Tampa.

– 12 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Gilbert H. Kliman, M.D.
Director since June 2020
Age 63
Qualifications. The Board of Directors concluded that Dr. Kliman should serve on the Board of Directors because his experience as a practicing ophthalmologist, experience on the board of several U.S. public and private healthcare companies including those involved with refractive and general ophthalmology, as well as his significant experience in financial markets, qualify him to serve on our Board of Directors.
Background. Dr. Kliman is the Managing Partner of InterWest Partners, a venture capital firm, where he joined in 1996. Dr. Kliman has served on the board of directors of Glaukos Corporation since 2007, with a brief hiatus from August 2019 through March 2020 relating to the Glaukos acquisition of Avedro, Inc. (an ophthalmic pharmaceutical and medical technology company where Dr. Kliman also served on the board of directors). He served on the board of directors of Epocrates, Inc. (acquired by Athenahealth, Inc.) from 1999 to 2011, and IntraLase Corp. (acquired by Advanced Medical Optics, Inc.) from 2000 to 2007. From 1995 to 1996, Dr. Kliman was an investment manager at Norwest Venture Partners, a venture capital firm. From 1989 to 1992, Dr. Kliman served as an associate at TA Associates, a private equity investment firm. Dr. Kliman is a board-certified ophthalmologist and completed a retina research fellowship at Massachusetts Eye and Ear Infirmary and residency training at Wills Eye Hospital. He holds a B.A. from Harvard University, an M.D. from the University of Pennsylvania and an M.B.A. from the Stanford Graduate School of Business. Dr. Kliman currently serves as a director for private life science and healthcare companies, and serves as a director on the executive board of ORBIS International, a global nonprofit focused on preventing avoidable blindness. In addition to previously serving as a director of Avedro from 2015 until his resignation in August 2019 prior to its acquisition by Glaukos, Mr. Kliman also previously served on the board of directors of Restoration Robotics (Nasdaq: HAIR) from July 2007 until its acquisition by Venus Concept Inc. in November 2019.

Caren Mason
Director since June 2014
President and Chief Executive Officer since March 2015
Age 68
Qualifications. The Board of Directors concluded that in addition to her broad healthcare background and medical device company expertise, Ms. Mason, STAAR’s Chief Executive Officer, should serve on its Board of Directors to provide a critical link between management and our Board. Before Ms. Mason became Chief Executive Officer, in 2014 the Board nominated her to serve as an independent director. Ms. Mason has nearly 35 years of senior executive experience at innovative healthcare, life sciences, diagnostic technology, and medical device companies.
Background. Ms. Mason was elected to STAAR’s Board of Directors at its 2014 Annual Meeting, and she has served as STAAR’s Chief Executive Officer since March 1, 2015. From 2010 to 2012, Ms. Mason served as Chief Executive Officer of Verinata Health, Inc. (f/k/a Artemis Health, Inc.), a provider of non-invasive prenatal genetic sequencing tests. In February 2013, Verinata was acquired by Illumina. Ms. Mason served as the President, Chief Executive Officer and a Director of Quidel Corporation from 2004 to 2009, a publicly traded company engaged in the development, manufacturing and marketing of rapid diagnostic solutions at the professional point of care in infectious diseases and reproductive health. Prior to joining Quidel, Ms. Mason provided consultative services from 2003 to 2004 for Eastman Kodak Health Imaging as a result of the sale of MiraMedica, Inc., to Eastman Kodak. She served as President and Chief Executive Officer for MiraMedica, Inc., an early phase start-up developing computer aided detection software for oncology, from 2002 through 2003. Prior to her tenure with MiraMedica, Inc., Ms. Mason served as Chief Executive Officer of eMed Technologies of Lexington, Massachusetts, a teleradiology and picture archiving and communications systems business. Ms. Mason served as General Manager of the Women’s Healthcare business and as a General Manager in various capacities for the Services business of General Electric Healthcare from 1996 to 2000. Ms. Mason’s additional healthcare experience includes her tenure with Bayer AG/AGFA from 1989 to 1996 where she last held the positions of Senior Vice President for Bayer Corporate Health Care and Senior Vice President for the AGFA Technical Imaging Business Group. Ms. Mason began her career in healthcare with American Hospital Supply/Baxter Healthcare in sales, marketing and managerial roles from 1977 through 1988. Ms. Mason received her B.A. from Indiana University. Ms. Mason’s prior corporate governance experience includes both private and public boards with Verinata Health, eMed Technologies, MiraMedica, Quidel Corporation, and HealthTell. She currently serves as a director on the Board of The Medical Device Manufacturers Association, MDMA, a medical device trade association headquartered in Washington, D.C., and on the Advisory Board for InDevR, Inc., a biotechnology company in Boulder, Colorado developing diagnostic and vaccine technologies.

– 13 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Aimee S. Weisner
Age 53 Qualifications. The Board of Directors concluded that Ms. Weisner’s extensive in-house legal and compliance experience with different medical device companies, including an in-depth understanding of regulatory issues, corporate governance, risk management, intellectual property, corporate transactions, human resources, and internal audit, her significant experience in the ophthalmic industry, and her prior service on the boards of several U.S. public companies in the medical device and pharmaceutical fields, qualify her to serve on our Board of Directors. Background. Ms. Weisner was the Corporate Vice President, General Counsel of Edwards Lifesciences Corporation from 2011 until her retirement in 2019. From 2009 to 2010, she was engaged in private practice and served as legal advisor to public pharmaceutical and medical device companies located in Southern California. Prior to this, from 2002 to 2009, Ms. Weisner served in a number of positions at Advanced Medical Optics, Inc. (acquired by Abbott Laboratories), including Executive Vice President, Administration and Secretary. From 1998 to 2002, Ms. Weisner served in a number of positions at Allergan, Inc., including Vice President, Assistant General Counsel and Assistant Secretary. Ms. Weisner holds a B.A. from California State University, Fullerton, a J.D. from Loyola Law School, Los Angeles, and began her legal career as an associate at the law firm of O’Melveny & Myers LLP. Ms. Weisner has served on the board of directors of Glaukos Corporation (NYSE: GKOS) since 2014, including as a member of its audit committee, on the board of Oyster Point Pharma, Inc. (Nasdaq:OYST), including as a member of its audit committee, since October 2019, and on the board of directors of Lensar, Inc. (Nasdaq: LNSR), including as a member of its compensation committee, since February 2021.

– 14 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Elizabeth Yeu, M.D.
Director since January 2021
Age 43
Qualifications. The Board of Directors concluded that Dr. Yeu should serve on the Board of Directors because her experience as a practicing nationally recognized ophthalmologist and educator, and deep understanding of the clinical of refractive surgeons and patients seeking visual freedom, qualify her to serve on our Board of Directors.
Background. Dr. Elizabeth Yeu, M.D., has been a Partner at Virginia Eye Consult a nts since 2014. She has serve d as an Assistant Professor of Ophthalmology at the Eastern Virginia Medical School since 2012. For the American Society of Cataract and Refractive Surgery (ASCRS), Dr. Yeu serves on the Executive Board, is currently Treasurer, and was selected to serve as President commencing in 2023. Dr. Yeu has authored hundreds of articles and is a frequent lecturer nationally and internationally in the areas of refractive cataract surgery, anterior segment reconstruction, ocular surface disease management and the surgical management of astigmatism. Dr. Yeu was voted to The Ophthalmologist's Global Power List as follows: Global Top 100 Power List 2022 and 2020, Top 100 Women in Ophthalmology in 2021, Emerging Leader in 2019, Rising Stars in 2017 and Top 40 Under 40 in 2015. Dr. Yeu received the Women in Medicine’s Top Ophthalmologist Award in 2021, the inaugural Clinical Rising Star award in 2018 by the Ophthalmic Innovations Summit (OIS), was recognized as a Castle Connelly Top Doc 2016-2022 and received their Exceptional Women in Medicine Award in 2017-2018, earned the Best Doctors Award by her peers from 2013-2016, the Millennial Eye Award in 2015, and was recognized as Top 40 Under 40 through Virginia’s Inside Business Journal. Dr. Yeu earned her medical degree through an accelerated and combined undergraduate/ medical school program at the University of Florida College of Medicine. She completed her Ophthalmology residency at Rush University Medical Center in Chicago, where she served as Chief Resident (2006-2007). Dr. Yeu completed a fellowship in cornea, anterior segment and refractive surgery at Baylor College of Medicine’s Cullen Eye Institute from 2007-2008, and she served as an Assistant Professor after her fellowship training. In January 2022, Dr. Yeu joined the Board of Directors of Tarsus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (NASDAQ: TARS), a biopharmaceutical company focused on the development and commercialization of therapeutic candidates to address the prevalent disease with limited treatment options. In January 2022, s he also joined the Board of Directors of Avellino Lab USA, Inc., a global leader in genetic molecular diagnostics at the forefront of precision medicine for eye care.

K. Peony Yu, M.D.
Director since January 2021
Age 59
Qualifications. The Board of Directors concluded that Dr. Yu should serve on the Board of Directors because her experience with medical device development, the clinical and regulatory process and launching products globally, qualify her to serve on our Board of Directors.
Background. K. Peony Yu, MD has served as Chief Medical Officer at Apollomics, Inc., a biopharmaceutical company, since March 2021. She brings more than 25 years of biomedical leadership, patient care, and medical device development experience with expertise in clinical and regulatory process, and with multiple prior successful product approvals for patients in multiple global regions, including US, Europe, China, Japan, and others. Dr. Yu served as Chief Medical Officer, FibroGen Inc., a publicly traded biopharmaceutical company until December 2020. She initially joined FibroGen in 2008 as Vice President, Clinical Development. Prior to joining FibroGen, Dr. Yu served as Vice President of Clinical Research at Anesiva Inc, following roles of increasing responsibilities in Clinical Development at ALZA Corporation, Johnson & Johnson; Pain Therapeutics Inc. (now Cassava Sciences Inc); and Elan Corporation plc (now Perrigo Company plc). Earlier in her career, Dr. Yu was Head of the Department of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation at the Palo Alto Medical Foundation. Dr. Yu received a B.S. in Chemical Engineering from University of California, Davis, and an M.D. from the UC Davis School of Medicine. She completed her residency training at Stanford University School of Medicine.

– 15 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Committee Composition:

Below is a summary of our committee structure and membership information as of the date of this Proxy Statement.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE – COMMITTEE COMPOSITION

Below is a summary of our committee structure and membership information.

All of the directors listed in the chart are independent directors under the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the Nasdaq Stock Market, with the exception of Caren Mason, who serves as STAAR’s President and Chief Executive Officer. Former director John Moore qualified as independent during the period he served on the Board of Directors.

Executive Officers

Dr. Scott Barnes

Chief Medical Officer

Age 60

Dr. Barnes joined STAAR in October 2017 as Chief Medical Officer. Dr. Barnes joined STAAR after a distinguished 30-year career with the military, retiring at the rank of Colonel in September 2017. From 2004 to 2017, Dr. Barnes served as Chief of Ophthalmology Services, Womack Army Medical Center, Fort Bragg, North Carolina. Soon after he joined Womack, he was asked to serve as the theater ophthalmology consultant and surgeon in Iraq and Afghanistan during 2005. In 2008, Colonel Barnes was awarded the Army Surgeon General's A designator, similar to the level of professor at a civilian institution. Dr. Barnes began his medical career in 1986 as a research assistant in the Department of Genetics, Harvard Medical School/Children's Hospital in Boston and in 1991 became a general surgery intern at William Beaumont Army Medical Center. He went on to become a Special Forces (“Green Beret”) Battalion and Group Surgeon as well as the Deputy Surgeon for the US Army Special Operations

– 16 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Command. He completed an ophthalmology residency at the Wilford Hall/Brooke Army Medical Center in San Antonio, Texas in 1998. Colonel Barnes held numerous ophthalmology positions at a number of military bases and was asked to serve as the Deputy Commander for Clinical Services for all combat trauma, medical, veterinary, and dental care in Afghanistan during a 13-month deployment in 2011 to 2012. Dr. Barnes has given more than 200 presentations and lectures as well as led over 30 ophthalmology or refractive surgery research projects. He has been awarded Speaker of the Day at the Royal Hawaiian Eye Meeting ten times as well as numerous other awards and honors at industry meetings. In addition to earning his Bachelor of Arts degree from Wheaton College, and his doctorate degree from Northwestern University Medical School in Chicago, Dr. Barnes' post-doctoral training includes a Cornea Fellowship at the Massachusetts Eye and Ear Infirmary/Harvard Medical School in Boston.

Hans-Martin Blickensdoerfer

Senior Vice President, Commercial Operations, Direct Markets Europe and China

Age 57

Mr. Blickensdoerfer, who joined STAAR in January 2005, has over 20 years’ experience in the ophthalmic device industry. Initially, he served as STAAR’s Vice President, International Marketing from 2005 to 2010, then from 2011 through 2015 he served as President, Europe, Middle East, Africa and Latin America. In 2016, he became Senior Vice President, Commercial Operations for Europe, Middle East, Africa, Latin America and China. In 2017, he became Senior Vice President, Commercial Operations for Direct Markets, Europe, and China. Prior to joining STAAR, Mr. Blickensdoerfer served from January 2003 through December 2004 as Vice President of Sales and Marketing for Milvella Ltd., an Australia-based medical device maker, where his duties included both regional and worldwide business planning, product launches and management of European clinical studies. He worked from 2000 through 2002 for Novartis-CIBA Vision, an ophthalmic surgical company, as the Commercial Director for Europe, the Middle East and Africa. Between 1997 and early 2000 he worked for the Ophthalmic Surgical Division of Bausch & Lomb, Inc. as its Area Sales Manager for Central and Eastern Europe. Prior to that time, he worked in sales and product management positions in the Ophthalmic Surgical Division of Chiron Vision and at Chiron Adatomed GmbH. Mr. Blickensdoerfer received his diploma in Marketing and International Management from the University of Mannheim in Germany. He is based in our Nidau, Switzerland facility.

James Francese

Senior Vice President, Commercial Operations, North America and APAC

Age 57

Mr. Francese joined STAAR in 2012 as Vice President, Global Marketing. In 2016 he assumed the role of Senior Vice President, Commercial Operations, North America and APAC. Mr. Francese has 30 years of experience in ophthalmology, including 14 years marketing surgical products with Abbott Medical Optics (AMO), formerly Advanced Medical Optics and Allergan. During his time at AMO from 1990 to 2012, Mr. Francese held several positions of executive level responsibilities, including Head of Marketing, Americas for all surgical, refractive and corneal products, Head of Global Corneal Marketing responsible for all consumer products, and V.P. of Asia Pacific Region where he had full P&L responsibility for cataract and refractive during his tenure. He received his Bachelor of Science degree from Cornell University, Master of Science degree from the University of Washington and Master of Business Administration degree from the University of Southern California.

– 17 –

– Information Regarding Director Nominees and Executive Officers –

Samuel Gesten

Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary

Age 60

Mr. Gesten joined STAAR in April 2012 as Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary. In May 2014, he assumed the role of Vice President of Business Development and Chief Legal Officer. In addition to these roles, Mr. Gesten serves as Chief Compliance Officer. From 2009 through 2011, he served as Executive Vice President, General Counsel and as a member of the Executive Committee of Allergan, Inc. Prior to that, he spent 11 years at Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. in a variety of positions, including General Counsel and Assistant Secretary of the Laboratory Products Group and Vice President, Deputy General Counsel. Prior to his work at Thermo Fisher, Mr. Gesten spent 11 years practicing law. He holds a B.A. in Economics from Brandeis University and a J.D. from Boston University.

Dr. Keith Holliday

Chief Technology Officer

Age 59

Dr. Keith Holliday joined STAAR in August 2015 as Vice President of Research and Development. In March 2017, he assumed the role of the Chief Technology Officer. From 2007 to his arrival at STAAR, he served as Vice President, Research and Development at ReVision Optics where he oversaw the development of their corneal inlay technology that includes a hydrogel inlay for presbyopia correction, delivery devices and clinical methodologies as well as managing first-in-man clinical studies. Previously, he was Director of Laser Technology at Advanced Medical Optics (AMO) and Staff Laser Scientist at VISX. Prior to joining VISX, Dr. Holliday worked primarily in academia. He obtained his first degree in Physics and Electronics from the University of Saint Andrews in Scotland and a Ph.D. from the Laser Physics Centre at the Australian National University. He spent three years at the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology, where he was primarily involved with the utilization of optically active polymers and crystals, to develop materials and techniques for very high density, holographic optical storage and computational systems. Dr. Holliday holds patents in excimer laser beam detection, control and profiling, and methods to correct presbyopia that synergistically take into account the epithelium’s response to corneal inlays, and he has also authored 37 peer reviewed publications in the scientific literature plus two book chapters and one single-authored book. He is considered an expert on presbyopia and served as a committee member for the International Society of Presbyopia.

Patrick Williams

Chief Financial Officer

Age 49

Mr. Williams joined STAAR in July 2020 as Chief Financial Officer. He brings over 20 years of financial and operational management experience with public companies. Mr. Williams was most recently at Sientra, Inc., a medical aesthetics company where he initially served as the Chief Financial Officer before transitioning to the General Manager of the miraDry® business unit. Prior to Sientra, Mr. Williams was Chief Financial Officer of ZELTIQ Aesthetics, Inc., a publicly-traded medical device company that was acquired in 2017. Mr. Williams has also served as Vice President at NuVasive, Inc., a San Diego-based medical device company, in strategy, finance and investor relations roles. Mr. Williams received a MBA in Finance and Management from San Diego State University and a Bachelor of Arts in Economics from the University of California, San Diego.

– 18 –

COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS

Non-employee directors were compensated for 2021 service as follows:

Annual Retainers |  | ($) |
Annual Equity Grant(1) |  |  | 180,000 |
Board Member Cash Retainer |  |  | 50,000 |
Board of Directors Chair Additional Retainer |  |  | 40,000 |
Audit Committee Chair Additional Retainer |  |  | 15,000 |
Compensation Committee Chair Additional Retainer |  |  | 15,000 |
Nominating and Governance Chair Additional Retainer |  |  | 15,000 |
Members of the Audit Committee, Compensation Committee, or Nominating and Governance Committee Additional Retainer |  |  | 10,000 |

(1) | A portion of which is subject to approval at the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting.

The cash retainers shown above are consistent with the cash compensation program approved by shareholders at the 2019 Annual Meeting. In April 2021, the Compensation Committee engaged a compensation consultant from Radford, an AON Hewitt company, to review director and officer compensation, provide benchmark data and recommendations. In June 2021, Radford proposed a new peer group for the Corporation, based on the Corporation’s revenue growth and increased market capitalization, among other things. The Radford data supported increasing the annual equity compensation to non-employee directors from the current cash-value of $125,000 to $180,000. The Compensation Committee recommended, and the Board approved, an increase in the annual equity grant to non-employee directors to $180,000, with the additional $55,000 awarded in the form of a restricted stock grant contingent upon shareholder approval at the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting.

Each non-employee director annually chooses the form of equity he or she receives based on a Black Scholes value of stock options or the fair value of restricted stock on the date of grant. The $125,000 annual option and restricted stock awards were made on June 24, 2021, and are scheduled to vest in full on the earlier of the first anniversary of the grant date or the date of our next annual meeting of shareholders to elect directors. The contingent $55,000 restricted stock awards were made on June 24, 2021, and are scheduled to vest at the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting if approved by shareholders. Equity grants are awarded pursuant to the Company’s Amended and Restated Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (referred to herein as the Plan). Under the Plan, the total grant date fair value of equity-based awards granted to a non-employee director during any calendar year may not exceed $500,000. The Board of Directors can change the compensation of directors at any time.

– 19 –

– Compensation of Directors –

20 2 1 Director Compensation

The table below summarizes the fiscal 2021 compensation of each non-employee director, including fees earned or paid in cash, restricted stock awards and stock options.

Name |  | Fees Earned or Paid in Cash ($) |  |  | Option Awards ($)(1) |  |  |  | Stock Awards ($)(1) |  |  |  | Total |
Stephen C. Farrell |  |  | 75,000 |  |  |  | 62,402 |  | (2) |  |  | 117,615 |  | (2) |  |  | 255,017 |
Thomas G. Frinzi |  |  | 70,000 |  |  |  | — |  | (3) |  |  | 180,064 |  | (3) |  |  | 250,064 |
Gilbert H. Kliman |  |  | 75,000 |  |  |  | 62,402 |  | (4) |  |  | 117,615 |  | (4) |  |  | 255,017 |
John C. Moore |  |  | 33,269 |  |  |  | — |  | (5) |  |  | — |  | (5) |  |  | 33,269 |
Louis E. Silverman |  |  | 115,000 |  |  |  | — |  | (6) |  |  | 180,064 |  | (6) |  |  | 295,064 |
Elizabeth Yeu |  |  | 60,000 |  |  |  | 182,055 |  | (7) |  |  | 55,011 |  | (7) |  |  | 297,066 |
K. Peony Yu |  |  | 57,885 |  |  |  | 90,938 |  | (8) |  |  | 146,130 |  | (8) |  |  | 294,953 |

(1) | Dollar amounts in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns reflect the grant date fair value of equity awards granted during fiscal year 2021, calculated in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Codification Topic 718 (“FASB ASC Topic 718”). Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 12 to STAAR’s audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021, included in STAAR’s Annual Report on Form 10-K. The 2021 annual award includes 355 shares of restricted stock at a grant date fair value of $55,011, which is subject to approval at the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting.

(2) | Includes compensation related to the following: an option to purchase up to 850 shares of common stock, granted on June 24, 2021 which had a grant date fair value of $62,402 and an award of 759 shares of restricted stock, granted on June 24, 2021, which had a grant date fair value of $117,615. As of the end of fiscal year 2021, the aggregate number of stock and option awards outstanding for Mr. Farrell were 759 and 50,433, respectively.

(3) | Includes compensation related to the following: an award of 1,162 shares of restricted stock, granted on June 24, 2021, which had a grant date fair value of $180,064. As of the end of fiscal year 2021, the aggregate number of stock and option awards outstanding for Mr. Frinzi were 1,162 and 971, respectively.

(4) | Includes compensation related to the following: an option to purchase up to 850 shares of common stock, granted on June 24, 2021 which had a grant date fair value of $62,402 and an award of 759 shares of restricted stock, granted on June 24, 2021, which had a grant date fair value of $117,615. As of the end of fiscal year 2021, the aggregate number of stock and option awards outstanding for Dr. Kliman were 759 and 850, respectively.

(5) | Mr. Moore retired on June 24, 2021.

(6) | Includes compensation related to the following: an award of 1,162 shares of restricted stock, granted on June 24, 2021, which had a grant date fair value of $180,064. As of the end of fiscal year 2021, the aggregate number of stock and option awards outstanding for Mr. Silverman were 1,162 and 32,629, respectively.

(7) | Includes compensation related to the following: an option to purchase of to 1,367 shares of common stock, granted on January 21, 2021 which had a grant date fair value of $51,031, representing a pro-rated annual equity award for the portion of the 2020-2021 term during which Dr. Yeu served as a director; an option to purchase 1,703 shares of common stock, granted on June 24, 2021 which had a grant date fair value of $125,024 and an award of 355 shares of restricted stock, granted on June 24, 2021, which had a grant date fair value of $55,011. As of the end of fiscal year 2021, the aggregate number of stock and stock option awards outstanding for Dr. Yeu were 355 and 3,070, respectively.

(8) | Includes compensation related to the following: an option to purchase of to 684 shares of common stock, granted on January 21, 2021 which had a grant date fair value of $28,536, representing a pro-rated annual equity award for the portion of the 2020-2021 term during which Dr. Yu served as a director; an award of 318 shares of restricted stock, granted on January 21, 2021 which had a grant date fair value of $28,515, representing a pro-rated annual equity award for the portion of the 2020-2021 term during which Dr. Yu served as a director; an option to purchase up to 850 shares of common stock, granted on June 24, 2021 which had a grant date fair value of $62,402 and an award of 759 shares of restricted stock, granted on June 24, 2021, which had a grant date fair value of $117,615. As of the end of fiscal year 2021, the aggregate number of stock and option awards outstanding for Dr. Yu was 759 and 1,534, respectively.

– 20 –

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Since our 2021 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, we have had ongoing dialogue with a number of our investors, representing over 50% of shares outstanding, on a variety of topics including governance and operations.

Director Resignation Policy for Uncontested Election of Directors

In an uncontested election of directors (i.e., an election where the only nominees are those recommended by the Board of Directors), any director nominee who receives a greater number of votes “withheld” from his or her election than votes “for” such election shall promptly tender his or her resignation to the Board of Directors following certification of the election results. Within 60 days following the certification of the election results, the Board of Directors, excluding the nominee or director in question, will decide, through a process managed by the Nominating and Governance Committee, whether to accept the resignation. Absent a compelling reason for the director to remain on the Board of Directors, the Board of Directors shall accept the resignation. The Board of Directors will promptly disclose its decision to accept or reject the tendered resignation, which disclosure shall include, if the tendered resignation is rejected, a summary of the reasons underlying its decision to reject the tendered resignation. The Board of Directors believes that this process enhances accountability to shareholders and responsiveness to shareholders’ votes, while allowing the Board appropriate discretion in considering whether a particular director’s resignation would be in the best interests of the Company and our shareholders in limited circumstances.

Special Meeting of Shareholders

Our Bylaws provide that a special meeting of shareholders (i) may be called, for any purpose or purposes, by the Board of Directors, the Chair of the Board, or the President, and (ii) shall be called by the Secretary if appropriately requested by a person (or group of persons) beneficially owning in the aggregate at least 35% of the Company’s outstanding shares of common stock.

Stock Ownership Guidelines

To further align the interests of our non-employee directors and our executive officers, in April 2019 the Board of Directors adopted revised and expanded guidelines relating to stock ownership. The Guidelines provide that non-employee directors are required, within four years of a non-employee director first joining the Board of Directors, to own a number of shares of our common stock equal in value to three times (3x) their base annual cash retainers, not including amounts received for service on committees. Our Chief Executive Officer is required to own a number of shares of our common stock equal in value to three times (3x) his or her annual base salary, and our other executive officers are required to own a number of shares of our common stock equal in value to their annual base salaries, within four years from date of hire or promotion. For purposes of these stock ownership guidelines, ownership of our common stock includes (i) shares owned outright, (ii) shares owned by immediate family members residing in the same household, and (iii) shares held in trust for the benefit of the non-employee director or executive officer or their immediate family members residing in the same household. From time to time the Board of Directors will consider and may reset the level of stock ownership that it considers appropriate for these Guidelines.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

STAAR has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics applicable to the principal executive officer and senior financial executives, including the Chief Financial Officer and the controller of STAAR, as well

– 21 –

– Corporate Governance –

as all employees and directors of STAAR. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is published on our website, at http://staar.com, under “Investor Information—Corporate Governance.” We intend to disclose future amendments to, or waivers from, certain provisions of the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics applicable to senior executives on our website.

In 2019, we adopted a Supplier Code of Conduct, which extended our standard terms and conditions which require all suppliers to comply with applicable laws. The Supplier Code of Conduct specifically references, among other things, the requirement of compliance with laws pertaining to prohibition of the use of child labor or any form of forced labor, slavery, or human trafficking. It requires suppliers to support the right of workers to join associations and engage in collective bargaining. It requires suppliers to work within applicable laws and regulations in regards to work hours, fair compensation, and benefits. Also, it requires suppliers to have a zero-tolerance policy towards abuse, discrimination, and harassment, and support and provide a healthy, safe, and sanitary work environment. In 2022, we revised the Supplier Code of Conduct to, among other things, include certain standards from The International Labour Organization’s (ILO) Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work.

Prohibition on Hedging Shares

STAAR’s global Anti-Hedging Policy prohibits any director, officer or employee subject to its terms from entering into short sales or derivative transactions, such as forward contracts or collars, to hedge or offset their economic exposure to STAAR shares.

Board Evaluations

The Board, under the direction of the Nominating and Governance Committee, conducts a self-evaluation at least annually. The Board uses the results of this process to determine the appropriate size and composition for the Board and each committee, including skills, background and experience. The self-evaluation also assists in determining the areas of focus for the Board at future meetings.

Board of Directors’ Leadership Structure

Since 2005 the Board of Directors has kept the positions of Chief Executive Officer and Chair of the Board separate and followed a policy that the Chair of the Board shall be an independent director. The Board of Directors believes that this separation of roles serves the interests of our shareholders at this time, as it provides independent Board leadership and allows our Chief Executive Officer to focus on her duties in managing the day-to-day operations of the Company.

Board of Directors’ Role in Risk Oversight

The Board of Directors is charged with general oversight of the management of STAAR’s risks. Our management team is responsible for enterprise risk management on a day-to-day basis. The role of our Board of Directors and its committees is to oversee the risk management activities of management. When reviewing STAAR’s strategy, business plan, budgets and major transactions the Board of Directors continuously examines the elements of risk in each proposed activity. For example, the Board of Directors periodically reviews with management the Company’s activities to address cyber-risk and other information security and privacy issues, and the actions the Company is taking to mitigate such risks. These activities include implementing industry-recognized practices for protecting systems, third-party monitoring of certain systems, periodic third-party audits, cyber security training for employees and purchasing cyber insurance. These activities and investments have helped the Company avoid paying any security breach penalties and legal settlements over the past four years. Since 2020, the Board of

– 22 –

– Corporate Governance –

Directors has been monitoring the impact of COVID-19 on matters such as employee safety and business continuity via Board meetings and informal dialogues with management. Since 2021, the Board of Directors has been monitoring the compan y’s plans and activities related to ESG (environmental, social, and governance) matters via Board meetings and informal dialogues with management. In 2021, ESG matters were discussed at each regularly scheduled Board of Directors meeting. Each of the Board of Directors’ standing committees assists the Board of Directors in overseeing the management of risk in the area overseen by the committee. In particular, the Audit Committee assists the Board of Directors by reviewing periodic reports from management on the risks related to such matters as financial reporting, internal controls, revenue recognition, treasury management, information technology, insurable risks, and compliance with legal and regulatory requirements. The Compensation Committee oversees risks related to our compensation programs and policies. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee assists the Board of Directors in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities with respect to the management of risks associated with board organization, membership and structure, and succession planning for our directors.

Recoupment Policy

This policy includes standards for seeking the return, or “claw-back,” of bonus compensation paid to the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer in certain circumstances following a restatement of STAAR’s financial statements. The policy provides that if the relevant officer is adjudicated to have engaged in intentional misconduct or fraud, and the Board of Directors determines that the wrongful conduct directly or indirectly made the restatement necessary, we will seek reimbursement of any excess incentive award or bonus paid on the basis of financial performance. The excess incentive award that may be recovered is the difference, if any, between the amount actually paid to the relevant officer and the amount that would have been paid to the officer had the incentive award been calculated based on the financial statements as restated. The claw-back has a five year look-back period based on payment of the affected award or bonus or following a change in control.

Sustainability

We are mindful of stakeholder concerns regarding social and environment-related matters. We seek to achieve our corporate goals in an ethical and sustainable manner. Our most recent Sustainability Report, drafted consistent with the Sustainability Accounting Standards Board (SASB) framework of sustainability topics for medical equipment and supplies companies, is available in the Investor Resources section of our website (http://staar.com). Among the highlights of our activities in 2021 are the following:

| • | Completed several projects and started new projects designed to reduce energy and waste, such as the multi-million dollar investment in solar photovoltaic panels at three locations in California: our primary manufacturing facility in Monrovia, our precision manufacturing center of excellence facility/corporate headquarters in Lake Forest, and our Technology Center in Tustin;

| • | Expanded our global, cross-functional ESG Steering Committee, and created a cross-functional Diversity and Inclusion Committee;

| • | Enhanced our corporate philanthropy program and employee volunteerism opportunities; and

| • | Appointed new members to our Board of Directors, which now consists of three directors who identify as female and four as male. Two directors identify as members of underrepresented populations.

– 23 –

– Corporate Governance –

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 2 3, 202 2 contains our Human Capital Management information. Management regularly reports to the Board of Directors regarding ESG-related matters to assist the directors with oversight of such matters.

Compensation Policies and Practices Related to Risk Management

STAAR’s Compensation Committee and Board of Directors have analyzed and continue to monitor whether STAAR’s compensation practices with respect to executive officers or any of its employees create incentives for risk-taking that could harm STAAR or its business. The Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors have determined that STAAR’s compensation practices and policies do not create any risk that is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on STAAR.

Meetings of the Board of Directors

The Board of Directors held five meetings during 2021. During 2021, each director attended more than 75% of the total number of Board of Directors meetings and meetings of the committees on which they then served (during the period he or she served). In addition to Board of Directors meetings, directors are kept informed of our business through personal meetings and other communications, including telephone and electronic contacts with our Chief Executive Officer and others regarding matters of interest and concern to us and our shareholders. Independent directors meet when they deem necessary in an executive session without management and at such other times as may be requested by any independent director.

It is the policy of STAAR that members of the Board of Directors attend the Annual Meeting of shareholders, if practicable. All seven of our then serving incumbent directors attended the 2021 Annual Meeting of shareholders.

Committees

The Board of Directors has three standing committees: an Audit Committee, a Nominating and Governance Committee, and a Compensation Committee. The Board of Directors has adopted a written charter for each committee to provide for its organization and procedures and to delegate requisite authority for the committee to carry out its purposes.

Nominating and Governance Committee

The principal purposes of the Nominating and Governance Committee (the “Nominating and Governance Committee” or the “Committee”) are to help ensure that the Board of Directors is appropriately constituted to meet its fiduciary obligations to shareholders and STAAR, and that STAAR has and follows appropriate governance standards. To carry out these purposes, in accordance with its written charter, the Committee periodically does the following:

• | identifies individuals qualified to become directors, consistent with criteria approved by the Board of Directors;

• | recommends the director nominees to be selected by the Board of Directors for the next annual meeting of shareholders;

• | reviews best practices in corporate governance, and recommends to the Board of Directors improvements in corporate governance that may be applicable to STAAR; and

• | oversees the evaluation of the Board of Directors and management.

– 24 –

– Corporate Governance –

In addition to the candidates proposed by the Board of Directors or identified by the Committee, the Committee considers candidates for director suggested by our shareholders in accordance with the procedures described in the Questions and Answers section in response to the question: “Can shareholders propose individuals to be considered as nominees for the 2023 Annual Meeting?” Shareholder nominations that comply with those procedures and that meet the criteria outlined below will receive the same consideration that the Committee’s nominees receive. In the future, the Committee may also engage a recruiting firm to identify director candidates.

The process for evaluating prospective nominees for director, including candidates recommended by shareholders, includes meetings from time to time to evaluate biographical information and background material relating to prospective nominees, interviews of selected candidates by members of the Nominating and Governance Committee and other members of the Board, and application of our general criteria for director nominees set forth in our Guidelines on Significant Corporate Governance Issues. These criteria include, among other things, the prospective nominee’s integrity, business or other experience and expertise, and independence.

In selecting nominees for the Board of Directors, the Committee evaluates the general and specialized criteria set forth above, identifying the relevant specialized criteria prior to commencement of the recruitment process, considers previous performance if the candidate is a candidate for re-election, and generally considers the candidate’s ability to contribute to the success of STAAR. The Nominating and Governance Committee believes that differences in background, professional experiences, education, skills and viewpoints will enhance the performance of the Board of Directors. The Nominating and Governance Committee and the Board of Directors believe that a diverse board leads to improved performance by encouraging new ideas, expanding the knowledge base available to management and other directors and fostering a culture that promotes innovation and vigorous deliberation. In considering nominees for service on the Board of Directors, the Nominating and Governance Committee takes into consideration the diversity of professional experience, background, viewpoints, and skills of the current and prospective members of the Board of Directors. Examples of this include diversity of management experience, financial expertise, medical device industry experience, international experience, gender, ethnicity, and educational background. As described in our Guidelines on Significant Corporate Governance Issues, as part of the search process for each new director, the Nominating and Governance Committee actively seeks out women and members of underrepresented communities as candidates to include in the pool from which Board nominees are chosen. The Nominating and Governance Committee does not assign specific weights to particular criteria and no particular criterion is necessarily applicable to all prospective nominees. The Committee believes that the backgrounds and qualifications of the directors considered as a group should provide a significant breadth of experience, knowledge and abilities to assist the Board in fulfilling its responsibilities, and assesses the effectiveness of this goal during the Board’s annual evaluation.

The Board of Directors’ nominees for the Annual Meeting have been recommended by the Committee and have been nominated by the Board of Directors. The Committee received no formal shareholder recommendations of candidates for election at the 2022 Annual Meeting.

The current members of the Nominating and Governance Committee are Dr. Gilbert H. Kliman, who has served as Chair since July 2020, Louis E. Silverman, Dr. Elizabeth Yeu, and Dr. K. Peony Yu. Each member of the Nominating and Governance Committee is “independent” as that term is defined under the Listing Rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market. During 2021, the Nominating and Governance Committee met three times.

– 25 –

– Corporate Governance –

Compensation Committee

Under its written charter, the principal duties of the Compensation Committee are to help ensure that STAAR’s compensation of its executive officers satisfies the following principal requirements:

• | alignment with the compensation strategy of STAAR determined by the Board of Directors; and

• | enabling STAAR to compete in recruiting and retaining qualified executive officers.

The Compensation Committee makes recommendations to the Board of Directors on all elements of the total direct compensation of the executive officers of STAAR, including base salary, annual bonus, long-term equity compensation and perquisites. The Compensation Committee also generally approves company-wide pay increases and discretionary compensation that may be allocated to non-executive employees by management. The Committee also administers STAAR’s equity plan. The Committee may delegate authority to subcommittees or Committee members.

The current members of the Compensation Committee are Louis E. Silverman, who serves as chair, Stephen C. Farrell, Thomas G. Frinzi, and Dr. Elizabeth Yeu. Each current member of the Compensation Committee is “independent” as that term is defined under the Listing Rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market. During 2021, the Compensation Committee held three meetings.

Role of Compensation Consultant

The Compensation Committee has sole authority to retain and terminate a compensation consultant to assist in the evaluation of director, Chief Executive Officer or senior executive compensation. The Compensation Committee has assessed the independence of Radford considering the factors set forth in applicable SEC rules and the Listing Rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market and has concluded no conflicts of interest were raised by the work performed by Radford, an Aon Hewitt business unit. In April 2021, the Compensation Committee engaged a compensation consultant from Radford to conduct a review of the Corporation’s compensation program concerning non-employee directors, officers and other members of management, provide benchmark data and recommendations.

Audit Committee

The principal duties of the Audit Committee are to oversee (i) the quality and integrity of STAAR’s financial statements, (ii) the qualifications and independence of STAAR’s independent registered public accounting firm, and (iii) the performance of STAAR’s Internal Audit Department and STAAR’s independent registered public accounting firm. The Committee communicates with management throughout the year to help it assess the performance of STAAR’s independent registered public accounting firm for consideration of re-engagement in future years.

The current members of the Audit Committee are Stephen C. Farrell who serves as chair, Thomas G. Frinzi, Dr. Gilbert H. Kliman, and Dr. K. Peony Yu. Each member of the Audit Committee is “independent” as that term is defined under the Audit Committee rules of the SEC and the Listing Rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market. STAAR has determined that Mr. Farrell qualifies as an “audit committee financial expert” under the rules of the SEC. In 2021, the Audit Committee met four times.

Shareholder Communications with Directors

Shareholders may communicate with the chair of the Board of Directors, the chair of our Audit Committee or the chair of our Nominating and Governance Committee, or with the Board of Directors as a group, by

– 26 –

– Corporate Governance –

writing to such persons c/o Office of the Secretary, STAAR Surgical Company, 25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive, Lake Forest, California, 92630.

The corporate Secretary distributes communications directed to the Board of Directors or to any individual director or directors, as appropriate, depending on the facts and circumstances outlined in the communication. In that regard, the Board of Directors has requested that certain items that are unrelated to the duties and responsibilities of the Board of Directors should be excluded, such as the following:

• | junk mail and mass mailings;

• | new product suggestions; and

• | resumes and other forms of job inquiries.

In addition, material that is unduly hostile, threatening, illegal or similarly unsuitable will be excluded, with the provision that any communication that is excluded must be made available to any outside director upon request.

– 27 –

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT

The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed with management the following Compensation Discussion and Analysis. Based on its review and discussions with management, the Compensation Committee recommended to the Board of Directors that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in STAAR’s Proxy Statement for 2022.

The Compensation Committee

Louis E. Silverman (Chair)

Stephen C. Farrell

Thomas G. Frinzi

Elizabeth Yeu, M.D.

April 29, 2022

– 28 –

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

General

The following Compensation Discussion and Analysis describes the material elements of compensation for the named executive officers identified in the compensation tables and related disclosures below.

The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors, to which we refer in this discussion as the “Committee,” makes recommendations to the Board of Directors for the total direct compensation including the base salary, annual bonus, long-term equity compensation and perquisites of our named executive officers. Both the Board of Directors and the Committee exercise independent review in making judgments regarding executive compensation.

In 2021, our named executive officers were:

• | Caren Mason, President and Chief Executive Officer;

• | Patrick Williams, Chief Financial Officer;

• | Scott Barnes, Chief Medical Officer;

• | Keith Holliday, Chief Technology Officer; and

• | Hans Blickensdoerfer, Senior Vice President, Commercial Operations Direct Markets Europe, China.

Our key accomplishments in 2021, despite continued COVID headwinds, included:

• | Achievement of record revenue of $230 million, growing revenue by 41% compared to our 2020 results, including ICL unit growth of 48% while industry reports estimate an increase of 17% in total refractive industry procedures.

• | GAAP diluted earnings per share (“EPS”) of $0.50, compared to $0.12 in 2020.

• | Cash and cash equivalents rose to $200 million, compared to $152 million at the end of the fourth quarter of 2020. We generated $44 million in cash from operations in 2021.

• | In 2021, almost two-thirds of our ICLs sold, globally, were in the range of -0.5 to -10.0 diopters.

• | As planned, in April 2021, we submitted to the FDA data regarding patients in the study for our EVO family of myopia lenses per the trial protocol. We timely responded to all FDA requests during the review process, and received FDA approval to market and sell our EVO family of myopia lenses in March 2022.

– 29 –

– Compensation Discussion and Analysis –

Compensation Program Objectives and Rewards

Compensation Philosophy and Process. The Company is dedicated to pursuing a mix of near, medium, and longer-term business objectives designed to build and increase shareholder value. Our Board and Compensation Committee have sought to establish a compensation program that incentivizes and rewards our management team for achieving or exceeding corporate financial and non-financial goals and also individual objectives. In the Committee’s deliberations on the Company’s compensation programs, management, other than the Chief Executive Officer, is involved only to the extent of providing Company performance and market information. Our Chief Executive Officer does not participate in the determination of her own compensation, but she joins with the full Board of Directors in the determination of compensation of other named executive officers.

The Committee and management periodically review the Radford Global Life Sciences Surveys as well as benchmark data regarding our peer group. This data is used to assess the general competitiveness of our recruiting and compensation programs, and to assist the Committee and the Board of Directors in making compensation decisions. In April 2021, the Compensation Committee engaged a compensation consultant from Radford, an AON Hewitt company, to review non-employee director and officer compensation, provide benchmark data and recommendations. In June 2021, Radford proposed a new peer group for the Corporation, based on the Corporation’s revenue growth and increased market capitalization, among other things. Based on Radford’s recommendations, we commenced using an updated peer group, with a larger set of companies, for compensation purposes in 2021.

The previous peer group recommended by Radford in 2019 was selected from U.S. based medical device companies with market capitalizations between $550 million and $5.5 billion and revenue generally between $75 million and $450 million. In 2019, the Committee accepted Radford’s recommended revised peer group and the Board of Directors approved the Committee’s recommendation. That peer group used for setting compensation consisted of the following companies:

AngioDynamics |  | Inogen
Anika Therapeutics |  | LeMaitre Vascular
AtriCure |  | Merit Medical Systems
Atrion |  | Nevro
AxoGen |  | Penumbra
Cardiovascular Systems |  | Surmodics
CryoLife |  | Tactile Systems Technology
Glaukos |  | Tandem Diabetes Care

– 30 –

– Compensation Discussion and Analysis –

The 2021 peer group recommended by Radford was selected from U.S. based medical device companies with market capitalizations between $1.5 billion and $15 billion and revenue generally between $100 million and $600 million. The Committee accepted Radford’s recommended revised peer group and the Board of Directors approved the Committee’s recommendation. Our peer group used as one element of setting 2021 compensation consisted of the following companies:

AtriCure |  | Inogen
Abiomed |  | Inspire Medical Systems
Axonics |  | Merit Medical Systems
Cardiovascular Systems |  | Nevro NuVasive
Glaukos |  | Penumbra
Globus MedicalICU Medical |  | ShockWave Medical
Inari Medical |  | Quidel
|  | Tandem Diabetes Care

We additionally use peer group data as part of reviewing the overall appropriateness and competitiveness of our executive compensation program.

Recent retention and recruitment challenges for high-performing executives suggested that our compensation structure was not sufficiently competitive. The Committee assessed benchmark data and recommendations from Radford in 2021 and determined that it was in the company’s best interests to adjust the compensation program mid-year to support retention and recruitment efforts. Commencing with the second half of 2021, the Committee’s objective is to structure compensation policies and decisions based on (a) overall Company performance, (b) a target base salary at or near the 75th percentile of our peer companies and other industry benchmark data, and (c) a target for total target compensation, consisting of base salary, cash bonus potential and long-term equity incentives, between the 50th – 75th percentile of our peer companies and other industry benchmark data based on the Company’s financial performance and achievement of Board-approved pre-established metrics, if applicable. The Committee determined, after assessing Radford’s benchmark data and recommendations, to target base salary at or near the 75th percentile of our peer companies and total target compensation between the 50th -75th percentile based on an analysis of our peers’ compensation levels, reflecting the experience, leadership, specialized skill sets and sustained performance of our executive team.

2021 Results of Advisory Vote to Approve Compensation of Named Executive Officers. At our Annual Meeting held on June 24, 2021 shareholders representing approximately 97% of the votes cast on the proposal approved the compensation of our named executive officers. Given the strong support shown, we did not make any changes to the structure of our executive compensation program as a result of this vote.

Elements of Compensation

The elements of compensation that may be earned by our named executive officers include base salary, annual cash bonus, and equity compensation. All components of each named executive officer’s compensation are annually reviewed in the context of company performance and individual performance.

Compensation Mix

Base Salaries. The Committee, with input from the Chief Executive Officer, reviews, considers and approves base salaries at a level expected to attract and retain the executives the Company needs to achieve its plans. The Board of Directors generally reviews base salaries in the first quarter of each year and approves any changes based upon company performance, market data, executive performance, scope of responsibility, and past and potential contribution to our business. For 2021, named executive

– 31 –

– Compensation Discussion and Analysis –

officer salaries increased 3% over 20 20 levels, consistent with base salary increases company-wide and industry-wide. Commencing on September 1, 2021, based on Radford’s compensation recommendations, certain named executive officer salaries increased 0-23% over then-current 2021 levels, consistent with the 50 th-75 th percentile of the C ompany’s new peer group.

Annual Cash Bonuses. A material element of each named executive officer’s compensation is the opportunity to earn annual performance-based cash bonuses, which are earned based upon achievement of specific corporate financial objectives. The Board of Directors has exclusive authority, acting on the recommendation of the Committee, to approve bonuses for our named executive officers based on performance against these criteria.

For 2021, the Committee and the Board of Directors approved a 2021 Incentive Bonus Plan (“2021 Bonus Plan”) that was designed to be funded in whole or in part based on STAAR meeting or exceeding specific revenue, EPS, and gross margin metrics. As in prior years, to allow for an accurate year-over-year comparison, and in recognition that over 90% of our revenue is generated outside the U.S., the Board of Directors in 2021 continued its practice of evaluating the Company’s revenue performance on a constant currency basis.

Each of the Company’s current named executive officers has an annual bonus target, as do other key contributors. The Committee reviews, considers and approves bonus targets for named executive officers based on market data and also considers changes in the scope of responsibility and overall performance of individual named executive officers when establishing these targets.

Each named executive officer’s base salary and target bonus opportunity for 2021 is provided in the table below.

Named Executive Officer |  | Base Salary(3) |  |  | Target Bonus Payment |  |  | Target Bonus Percentage(1)(2) |
Caren Mason |  |  | 799,000 |  |  |  | 680,605 |  |  |  | 105 | %
Patrick F. Williams |  |  | 500,000 |  |  |  | 264,213 |  |  |  | 65 | %
Scott Barnes |  |  | 495,000 |  |  |  | 206,442 |  |  |  | 45 | %
Keith Holliday |  |  | 478,000 |  |  |  | 209,493 |  |  |  | 50 | %
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  |  | 413,386 |  |  |  | 196,356 |  |  |  | 50 | %

(1) | Target Bonus Percentage represents the potential bonus earned by an executive as a percentage of base salary in the event the Corporation achieves pre-established target financial metrics and thereby funds the bonus plan and the executive has fully met his/her performance criterion. There is no minimum or maximum bonus for each executive. The Compensation Committee recommends to the Board the specific bonus award for the CEO and, with input from the CEO, the other Executive Officers. The Compensation Committee also recommends to the Board the aggregate funded bonus pool applicable to other bonus eligible team members whose specific bonuses are determined by the CEO based on the individual’s contributions to the Company’s results.

(2) | Based on data and recommendations from Radford, each Named Executive Officer’s target bonus percentage increased as follows: (a) for Ms. Mason, from 75% to 105%, (b) for Mr. Williams, from 50% to 65%, (c) for Dr. Barnes, from 40% to 45%, (d) for Dr. Holliday, from 45% to 50%, and (e) for Mr. Blickensdoerfer, from 45% to 50%. The increased target bonuses went into effect for performance commencing July 1, 2021.

(3) | Based on the data and recommendations from Radford, each Named Executive Officer's base salary increased on September 1, 2021 as follows: (a) for Ms. Mason, from $696,348 to $799,000, (b) for Mr. Williams, from $406,850 to $500,000, (c) for Dr. Barnes, from $475,337 to $495,000, and (d) for Dr. Holliday, from $399,970 to $478,000. The increased base salaries went into effect for bonus calculations on July 1, 2021.

– 32 –

– Compensation Discussion and Analysis –

The Board of Directors confirmed the Company’s 20 2 1 revenue, EPS and gross margin results. For bonus plan funding purposes, t he level of attainment of pre-established target financial metrics related to revenue, EPS and gross margin is evaluated by the Committee. The Board of Directors must review and approve all bonus recommendations for named executive officers presented by the Committee. The determination of annual bonuses for 20 2 1 performance are described further below under the section entitled “20 2 1 Bonus and Equity Determinations.”

Long-Term Equity Compensation. The Committee believes that long-term equity incentive awards serve to align the interests of the executive officers with the interests of our shareholders. Long-term equity incentive awards may be granted in the form of either stock options, restricted shares, restricted stock units, performance stock units, or other types of equity or equity-linked compensation. In determining the size of equity grants to our named executive officers, the Committee considers recommendations of the Chief Executive Officer, peer group data, individual performance and level of responsibility in the company, for those named executive officers reporting to her. For the Chief Executive Officer’s equity grant, the Committee considers company and individual performance as well as peer group data. The Committee recommends to the Board of Directors the allocation among the different forms of equity compensation to align executive incentives with long-term shareholder interests. For 2021, the Committee recommended that our named executive officers be granted the choice, similar to our directors, the form of equity he or she receives between (i) 100% stock options, or (ii) 50% stock options and 50% restricted stock units based on a Black Scholes value of stock options or the fair value of restricted stock units on the date of grant. The equity grants made in 2021 are described further below under the section entitled “2021 Bonus and Equity Determinations.”

Stock options. Stock options, once granted, become valuable if the price of STAAR’s common stock rises above the exercise price at the time of grant. The exercise price of a stock is the closing price of the Company’s common stock on the Nasdaq Stock Market on the date of grant. Under the Company’s Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (“Plan”) STAAR may not grant stock options having an exercise price below the fair market value of its common stock on the date of grant. STAAR does not grant stock options with a so-called “reload” feature. To encourage retention by providing a long-term incentive, the options typically vest ratably over a three-year period, and have a ten-year life. Stock options are forfeited back to STAAR if the grantee’s service to STAAR terminates before the end of the vesting period.

Restricted shares/Restricted stock units/Performance stock units. Restricted shares, restricted stock units, and performance stock units are shares of common stock that STAAR grants subject to forfeiture over a specified period of time. The value of these incentive awards rises and falls with STAAR’s stock price. For time-vesting awards, restricted shares, restricted stock units, and performance stock units are forfeited back to STAAR if the grantee’s service to STAAR terminates before the end of the vesting period. Vesting of restricted shares and restricted stock units occurs when the restricted period ends and the grantee obtains full rights of ownership over the shares. Vesting of performance stock units occurs if the Company meets or exceeds the performance metrics pre-established by the Board of Directors. Time-vesting restricted shares and restricted stock units and performance stock units provide a long-term incentive by aligning the grantee’s interests with those of the shareholders and encouraging retention through the risk of forfeiture if the grantee ceases working for us during the vesting period.

2021 Bonus and Equity Determinations

2021 Bonus Determinations. As described above, the 2021 bonus plan was funded based upon how the Company performed against financial goals pre-established by the Compensation Committee for fiscal year 2021 and approved by the Board of Directors. Based on Radford data and recommendations, in September 2021 the Board of Directors approved an increase in the maximum 2021 cash bonus plan

– 33 –

– Compensation Discussion and Analysis –

funding for financial performance during the second half of 2021 from 150% to 200% of the target bonus plan. The 20 2 1 bonus plan funding included the following components:

(a) | As a threshold to begin funding the bonus pool for the first half of 2021, the Company needed to achieve the following minimum financial milestones: a minimum revenue target of $89 million (on a constant currency basis), a minimum EPS target of $0.04 (adjusted for pre-determined foreign exchange rate considerations), and a minimum gross margin of $67 million (collectively referred to as “Minimum Financial Threshold for 1H2021”).

(b) | As a threshold to begin funding the bonus pool for the second half of 2021, the Company needed to achieve the following minimum financial milestones: a minimum revenue target of $101 million (on a constant currency basis), a minimum EPS target of $0.13 (adjusted for pre-determined foreign exchange rate considerations), and a minimum gross margin of $77.4 million (collectively referred to as “Minimum Financial Threshold for 2H2021”).

(c) | In the event the Minimum Financial Threshold for 1H2021 or the Minimum Financial Threshold for 2H2021 was achieved thereafter the bonus pool would fund on a pro-rata basis, as applicable.

(c) | The total potential bonus pool was capped at 150% of the target bonus pool funding for the first half of 2021 and 200% of the target bonus pool funding for the second half of 2021.

In 2021, the Company exceeded the Minimum Financial Threshold for 1H2021 and the Minimum Financial Threshold for 2H2021, thus enabling funding of the bonus pool. The Company surpassed its 2021 revenue and EPS projections funding the bonus pool in excess of 100% of target. Based on the company achieving $113.1 million in revenue, $0.27 EPS, and $88.3 million in gross margin in the first half of 2021, the Board of Directors agreed upon the pool funding at 150% of the target amount for the first half of 2021. Based on the Company achieving $117.4 million in revenue, $0.22 EPS, and $90.3 million in gross margin in the second half of 2021, the Board of Directors agreed upon the pool funding at 200% of the target amount for the second half of 2021. The Board of Directors agreed at these levels to align management’s compensation with shareholder interests.

Named Executive Officer |  | Base Salary(2) |  |  | Bonus Payment |  |  | Individual Incentive Target(1) |  |  | Bonus Paid(1) |
Caren Mason |  |  | 799,000 |  |  |  | 1,230,646 |  |  |  | 105 | % |  |  | 154.0 | %
Patrick F. Williams |  |  | 500,000 |  |  |  | 477,569 |  |  |  | 65 | % |  |  | 95.5 | %
Scott Barnes |  |  | 495,000 |  |  |  | 365,351 |  |  |  | 45 | % |  |  | 73.8 | %
Keith Holliday |  |  | 478,000 |  |  |  | 373,990 |  |  |  | 50 | % |  |  | 78.2 | %
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  |  | 413,386 |  |  |  | 346,206 |  |  |  | 50 | % |  |  | 83.7 | %

(1) | “Individual Incentive Target” and “Bonus Paid” are shown as a percentage of salary.

(2) | Based on the data and recommendations from Radford, each Named Executive Officer's base salary increased on September 1, 2021 as follows: (a) for Ms. Mason, from $696,348 to $799,000, (b) for Mr. Williams, from $406,850 to $500,000, (c) for Dr. Barnes, from $475,337 to $495,000, and (d) for Dr. Holliday, from $399,970 to $478,000. The increased base salaries went into effect for bonus calculations on July 1, 2021.

– 34 –

– Compensation Discussion and Analysis –

20 2 1 Long-term Equity Awards. In 20 2 1, the Committee recommended to the Board of Directors that it grant long-term equity compensation to the named executive officers, consistent with the Company’s Compensation Philosophy and based upon the individual’s performance and benchmark data, in the form of stock option and stock unit grants, which the Board of Directors approved. The 20 2 1 equity grants to named executive officers was as follows:

Name and Title |  | Grant Date |  | Stock Options (LTIP)(1) |  |  | Restricted Stock Units (LTIP)(2) |
Caren Mason |  | March 12, 2021 |  |  | 40,932 |  |  |  | 19,363 |
President and Chief Executive Officer |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Patrick F. Williams |  | March 12, 2021 |  |  | 5,312 |  |  |  | 2,513 |
Vice President, Chief Financial Officer |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Scott Barnes |  | March 12, 2021 |  |  | 6,207 |  |  |  | 2,936 |
Vice President, Chief Medical Officer |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Keith Holliday |  | March 12, 2021 |  |  | 5,223 |  |  |  | 2,471 |
Vice President, Chief Technology |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Officer |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  | March 12, 2021 |  |  | 11,154 |  |  |  | — |
Senior Vice President, Commercial |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Operations Direct Markets Europe, |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
China |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

(1) | The options granted have a 10-year term and become exercisable as follows: one-third on the 1-year anniversary of the grant date and the remaining two-thirds over the following 24 months in equal amounts on a monthly basis. In the event the options do not evenly divide into 24 months, the remaining balance of options become exercisable on the final month of vesting. The exercise price is $90.38 for those options granted on March 12, 2021, which was the closing price on the Nasdaq Stock Market on the date of grant.

(2) | The restricted stock units have a three-year vesting schedule, with one-third vesting on the first three anniversaries of the date of grant, subject to continued service.

In 2022, based on Radford data and recommendations provided in mid-2021, the Board of Directors awarded 2022 long-term equity grants for named executive officers with the cash value of such equity awards equally divided between performance stock units (1/3), restricted stock units (1/3), and stock options (1/3). Prior to 2022, we did not broadly include performance stock units in our equity compensation program (except upon hiring our current Chief Financial Officer and one time for our Chief Executive Officer). Going forward, we are committed to continuing to grant performance stock units as part of the annual equity awards to management.

Change-in-Control Arrangements

Our named executive officers will receive certain cash severance and other benefits from STAAR or a successor company if they are terminated following a change in control of STAAR. Payments and benefits of this nature are often termed “double trigger” change-in-control benefits. In addition, the Plan provides that, if STAAR has a change in control, options vest immediately unless the surviving company assumes or replaces the options.

– 35 –

– Compensation Discussion and Analysis –

STAAR provides these benefits to help it compete with larger, better-capitalized ophthalmic companies in attracting employees. STAAR also recognizes the retention value of equity instruments. Change-in-control benefits are intended to do the following:

• | Reinforce the alignment of employee interest with shareholder interest by providing that, if a major transaction occurs, vesting and exercisability of stock options will accelerate or continue, so the potential equity value of unvested or unexercised options will not be lost; and

• | Encourage employees to remain with STAAR despite uncertainties while a transaction is under consideration or pending by assuring them that, if they are terminated as a result of a change in control, they will receive continued pay and benefits to cover the disruption in employment.

The specific change-in-control benefits to which each named executive officer is entitled are discussed below under “Employment Agreements.”

Severance Arrangements

Each of our named executive officers is entitled to limited continuation of salary and benefits if the officer is terminated under specified circumstances. These arrangements are provided to maintain STAAR’s competitive position in attracting and retaining executive talent and are described further in the section “Employment Agreements” below.

Perquisites

In 2021, the named executive officers received an opportunity to undergo an executive health screening and were eligible to receive an executive life insurance policy with premiums and costs paid by STAAR. The cost of these limited executive benefits, which are intended to promote the long-term health and financial stability of our executive officers, are shown in the Summary Compensation Table below.

Benefits

The named executive officers participate in a variety of retirement, health and welfare, and paid time-off benefits designed to enable STAAR to attract and retain its workforce in a competitive marketplace. Health and welfare and paid time-off benefits help ensure that STAAR has a productive and focused workforce through reliable and competitive health and other benefits. Pension (for our Switzerland based team members, including Mr. Blickensdoerfer) and retirement savings plans help employees, especially long-serving employees, save and prepare financially for retirement.

STAAR’s qualified 401(k) plan allows all U.S.-based employees to contribute up to the limits imposed by the Internal Revenue Code—$19,500 per employee for 2021 (with an additional $6,500 annual catch-up contribution permitted for those over 50 years of age)—on a pre- or after-tax basis. During 2021 STAAR provided an 80% percent match up to the first 6% of the employee’s compensation. Officers serving outside the U.S. receive pension benefits based on local regulations and standards. These benefits are generally provided to all of our full-time salaried employees and enhanced retirement benefits are not provided to our named executive officers.

– 36 –

COMPENSATION TABLES

Summary Compensation Table

The following table summarizes the compensation of the named executive officers for each of the three fiscal years ending December 31, 2021, January 1, 2021 and January 3, 2020, respectively. By providing the grant date fair value of stock and option awards in the following tables STAAR does not imply any assurance that such values will ever be realized.

Name and Title |  | Year |  | Salary ($) |  |  | Bonus ($) |  |  | Option Awards ($)(1) |  |  | Stock Awards ($)(1) |  |  | Change in Pension Value and Non- Qualified Deferred Earnings ($)(2) |  |  | All Other Compensation ($)(3) |  |  | Total |
Caren Mason |  | 2021 |  |  | 722,463 |  |  |  | 1,230,646 |  |  |  | 1,749,994 |  |  |  | 1,750,028 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 15,139 |  |  |  | 5,468,270 |
President and Chief |  | 2020 |  |  | 667,235 |  |  |  | 380,287 |  |  |  | 1,913,391 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 14,899 |  |  |  | 2,975,812 |
Executive Officer |  | 2019 |  |  | 626,895 |  |  |  | 550,101 |  |  |  | 2,423,766 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 15,275 |  |  |  | 3,616,037 |
Patrick F. Williams(4) |  | 2021 |  |  | 432,060 |  |  |  | 477,569 |  |  |  | 227,108 |  |  |  | 227,125 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 25,190 |  |  |  | 1,389,052 |
Vice President, |  | 2020 |  |  | 182,308 |  |  |  | 74,063 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,579,982 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 11,092 |  |  |  | 1,847,445 |
Chief Financial Officer |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Scott Barnes |  | 2021 |  |  | 478,041 |  |  |  | 365,351 |  |  |  | 265,372 |  |  |  | 265,356 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 31,068 |  |  |  | 1,405,188 |
Vice President, |  | 2020 |  |  | 458,390 |  |  |  | 138,448 |  |  |  | 257,634 |  |  |  | 257,626 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 30,414 |  |  |  | 1,142,512 |
Chief Medical Officer |  | 2019 |  |  | 445,039 |  |  |  | 206,103 |  |  |  | 565,033 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 30,174 |  |  |  | 1,246,350 |
Keith Holliday |  | 2021 |  |  | 420,690 |  |  |  | 373,990 |  |  |  | 223,303 |  |  |  | 223,329 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 28,294 |  |  |  | 1,269,606 |
Vice President, |  | 2020 |  |  | 385,710 |  |  |  | 131,058 |  |  |  | 216,785 |  |  |  | 216,771 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 28,054 |  |  |  | 978,378 |
Chief Technology Officer |  | 2019 |  |  | 374,476 |  |  |  | 195,103 |  |  |  | 475,433 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 27,814 |  |  |  | 1,072,826 |
Hans Blickensdoerfer(5) |  | 2021 |  |  | 410,376 |  |  |  | 346,206 |  |  |  | 476,875 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 2,316,774 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 3,550,231 |
Senior Vice President, |  | 2020 |  |  | 411,643 |  |  |  | 139,949 |  |  |  | 423,440 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 3,359,646 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 4,334,678 |
Commercial Operations Direct Markets |  | 2019 |  |  | 365,532 |  |  |  | 195,659 |  |  |  | 386,418 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 129,189 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,076,798 |
Europe, China |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

(1) | Dollar amounts in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns reflect the aggregate grant date fair value with respect to stock awards and options granted during fiscal years 2021, 2020 and 2019 calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 12 to STAAR’s audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021, included in STAAR’s Annual Report on Form 10-K.

(2) | Includes Company contributions of $114,459, $110,612 and $75,572 for fiscal years 2021, 2020 and 2019, respectively, as well as Mr. Blickensdoerfer’s own contribution of $2,377,285 and $3,118,644 for fiscal years 2021 and 2020, respectively.

(3) | Each element of All Other Compensation is quantified in the subsequent table below.

(4) | Appointed Vice President, Chief Financial Officer in July 2020.

(5) | Salary and bonus paid in Swiss francs and converted to U.S. dollars using 0.9144 Swiss francs to 1 U.S. dollars.

– 37 –

– Compensation Tables –

The following table summarizes the elements of “All Other Compensation” listed in the table above for 2021.

Name |  | Insurance Premiums ($) |  |  | Company Contributions to 401(k) Plans ($) |  |  | Total ($) |
Caren Mason |  |  | 1,219 |  |  |  | 13,920 |  |  |  | 15,139 |
Patrick F. Williams |  |  | 11,270 |  |  |  | 13,920 |  |  |  | 25,190 |
Scott Barnes |  |  | 17,148 |  |  |  | 13,920 |  |  |  | 31,068 |
Keith Holliday |  |  | 14,374 |  |  |  | 13,920 |  |  |  | 28,294 |
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |

Grants of Plan-Based Awards for Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2021

The following table provides information on stock and option awards granted in 2021 to each of STAAR’s named executive officers and potential payouts for non-equity incentive plan awards under STAAR’s executive cash bonus plan. Actual cash bonus payments made for 2021 are shown in the Bonus column of the Summary Compensation Table above.

|  |  |  | Estimated Future Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards(1) |  |  | All Other Stock Awards: Number of |  |  | All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying |  |  | Exercise or Base Price of Options |  |  | Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option |
Name and Principal Position |  | Grant Date |  | Target ($) |  |  | Units(2) (#) |  |  | Options(2) (#) |  |  | Awards ($/Share) |  |  | Awards(3) ($) |
Caren Mason |  |  |  |  | 1,230,646 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
President and Chief |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 40,932 |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 1,749,994 |
Executive Officer |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 19,363 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 1,750,028 |
Patrick F. Williams |  |  |  |  | 477,569 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Vice President, Chief |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 5,312 |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 227,108 |
Financial Officer |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 2,513 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 227,125 |
Scott Barnes |  |  |  |  | 365,351 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Vice President, |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 6,207 |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 265,372 |
Chief Medical Officer |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 2,936 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 265,356 |
Keith Holliday |  |  |  |  | 373,990 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Vice President, |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 5,223 |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 223,303 |
Chief Technology Officer |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 2,471 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 223,329 |
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  |  |  |  | 346,206 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Senior Vice President, |  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 11,154 |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  |  | 476,875 |
Commercial Operations Direct |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Markets Europe, China |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

(1) | Reflects targeted and maximum cash bonuses for 2021 performance paid in 2022 under STAAR’s cash bonus plan for executive officers.

(2) | The restricted stock awards granted to executive officers in 2021 have a three-year vesting schedule, with one-third vesting on the first three anniversaries of the date of grant, subject to continued service. The stock options granted to executive officers in

– 38 –

– Compensation Tables –

| 202 1 ha ve a ten-year term and a three-year vesting schedule, with one-third vesting on the first anniversary of the date of grant and the remaining vesting monthly over 24 months, subject to continued employment.

(3) | Reflects the aggregate grant date fair value with respect to stock awards and options granted during fiscal year 2021, calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 12 to STAAR’s audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021, included in STAAR’s Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End December 31, 2021

The following table shows the number of shares covered by exercisable and unexercisable options and unvested shares of restricted stock and restricted stock units held by STAAR’s named executive officers on December 31, 2021.

– 39 –

– Compensation Tables –

|  |  |  | Option Awards |  |  |  |  |  | Stock Awards |
|  | Award Grant |  | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) |  |  | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) |  |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Sercurities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) |  |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Sercurities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) |  |  | Option Exercise Price |  |  | Option Expiration |  |  | Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested |  |  | Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested |  |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested |  |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested |
Name |  | Date |  | Exercisable |  |  | Unexercisable |  |  | Earned |  |  | Unearned |  |  | ($) |  |  | Date(1) |  |  | (#)(2) |  |  | ($) |  |  | (#) |  |  | ($) |
Caren Mason |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | 6/9/2014 |  |  | 10,000 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 15.73 |  |  | 6/8/2024 | (3) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/3/2015 |  |  | 53,000 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 7.76 |  |  | 3/2/2025 | (4) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/18/2016 |  |  | 100,000 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 7.52 |  |  | 3/17/2026 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/21/2017 |  |  | 200,000 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 9.30 |  |  | 3/20/2027 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/15/2018 |  |  | 75,000 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 16.15 |  |  | 3/14/2028 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 6/14/2018 |  |  | 40,452 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 29.80 |  |  | 6/13/2028 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/14/2019 |  |  | 121,479 |  |  |  | 11,044 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 35.98 |  |  | 3/13/2029 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/20/2020 |  |  | 56,195 |  |  |  | 40,140 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 27.53 |  |  | 3/19/2030 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/20/2020 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 24,432 |  |  |  | 17,453 |  |  |  | 31.66 |  |  | 3/19/2030 | (6) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 40,932 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  | 3/11/2031 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  | 19,363 |  |  |  | 1,767,842 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Patrick F. Williams |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | 8/10/2020 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  | 10,243 |  |  |  | 935,186 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 8/10/2020 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (7) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 10,242 |  |  |  | 935,095 |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 5,312 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  | 3/11/2031 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  | 2,513 |  |  |  | 229,437 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Scott Barnes |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | 11/13/2017 |  |  | 19,671 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 15.25 |  |  | 11/12/2027 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/15/2018 |  |  | 5,200 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 16.15 |  |  | 3/14/2028 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 6/14/2018 |  |  | 1,124 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 29.80 |  |  | 6/13/2028 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/14/2019 |  |  | 6,582 |  |  |  | 2,575 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 35.98 |  |  | 3/13/2029 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/20/2020 |  |  | 3,783 |  |  |  | 8,108 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 27.53 |  |  | 3/19/2030 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/20/2020 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  | 6,239 |  |  |  | 569,621 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 6,207 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  | 3/11/2031 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  | 2,936 |  |  |  | 268,057 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Keith Holliday |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | 3/15/2018 |  |  | 695 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 16.15 |  |  | 3/14/2028 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 6/14/2018 |  |  | 1,499 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 29.80 |  |  | 6/13/2028 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/14/2019 |  |  | 7,221 |  |  |  | 2,167 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 35.98 |  |  | 3/13/2029 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/20/2020 |  |  | 9,550 |  |  |  | 6,822 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 27.53 |  |  | 3/19/2030 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/20/2020 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  | 5,250 |  |  |  | 479,325 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 5,223 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  | 3/11/2031 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  | 2,471 |  |  |  | 225,602 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | 3/14/2019 |  |  | 2,348 |  |  |  | 1,761 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 35.98 |  |  | 3/13/2029 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/20/2020 |  |  | 3,554 |  |  |  | 13,325 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 27.53 |  |  | 3/19/1930 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | 3/12/2021 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 11,154 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 90.38 |  |  | 3/11/2031 | (5) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |

(1) | Stock options expire ten years from date of grant. Stock options generally vest over a certain period of time from the date of grant.

(2) | Restricted stock units vest one-third at one, two and three years from grant date.

(3) | Stock options vest 100% at one year from grant date.

(4) | Stock options vest one-third at one, two and three years from grant date, however those unvested on February 11, 2016 were immediately vested.

– 40 –

– Compensation Tables –

(5) | Stock options vest one-third at one year from grant date, and the remaining two-thirds vest monthly in equal amounts over the next 24 months.

(6) | The performance stock options were granted at an exercise price of $31.66 for and vests one-third on the later of the 1-year anniversary of the grant date or when the Company’s stock price reached $31.66, and the remaining two-thirds over the following 24 months.

(7) | The performance stock units vest based on achievement of pre-established, quantitative corporate financial performance metrics. These awards do not expire.

Option Exercises and Stock Vested During Fiscal Year-Ended December 31, 2021

The table below shows the number of shares of STAAR common stock acquired by named executive officers during 2021 on the exercise of options, and the number of shares of stock subject to stock awards that vested in 2021 for each named executive officer.

|  | Option Awards |  |  | Stock Awards |
Name |  | Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (#) |  |  | Value Realized on Exercise ($)(1) |  |  | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#) |  |  | Value Realized on Vesting ($)(1) |
Caren Mason |  |  | 347,000 |  |  |  | 35,318,872 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Patrick F. Williams |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 10,242 |  |  |  | 1,467,883 |
Scott Barnes |  |  | 24,957 |  |  |  | 2,122,301 |  |  |  | 3,119 |  |  |  | 301,514 |
Keith Holliday |  |  | 13,783 |  |  |  | 1,133,192 |  |  |  | 2,624 |  |  |  | 253,662 |
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  |  | 164,047 |  |  |  | 20,537,205 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |

(1) | The dollar amounts shown are determined by multiplying the number of options exercised by the per-share closing price of the Company’s common stock on the date of exercise less the applicable exercise price for stock options, and by multiplying number of shares or restricted stock units that vested by the per-share closing price of the Company’s common stock on the vesting date for stock awards.

– 41 –

– Compensation Tables –

Pension Benefits for Fiscal Year Ended December 3 1, 202 1

STAAR maintains a pension plan covering employees located at its Swiss subsidiary, including Mr. Blickensdoerfer. This plan, which we refer to as the “Swiss Plan,” is classified as a defined benefit plan under guidelines of the Swiss Auditing Chamber’s Auditing Practice Committee and its Accounting Practice Committee, and STAAR accounts for it as a defined benefit plan.

The Swiss Plan is financed by employer and employee contributions, with employers required to match employee contributions. No other named executive officer participates in a defined benefit pension plan.

The table below shows the present value of the pension benefits to which Mr. Blickensdoerfer is entitled to under the Swiss Plan. The present value assumes that Mr. Blickensdoerfer will retire at age 65, the normal retirement age for men under the Swiss Plan. The present value was calculated using the assumptions set forth in Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements in STAAR’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal year 2021. Mr. Blickensdoerfer may elect to receive a lump sum or a monthly annuity payment upon retirement.

Name |  | Plan Name |  | Number of Years Credited Service (#) |  |  | Present Value of Accumulated Benefit ($) |  |  | Payments During 2021 ($) |
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  | Swiss Plan |  |  | 21 |  |  |  | 6,436,921 |  |  |  | — |

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change-In-Control Estimates as of December 31, 2022

The table below estimates the potential termination and change-in-control payments and benefits that our named executive officers would be entitled to under their employment agreements with us. Each column of the table shows the financial benefit that would have been received by the named executive officer, on a hypothetical basis, if one of the following events had occurred on December 31, 2021:

• | termination by STAAR without cause, or by the named executive officer for good reason, prior to a change in control;

• | termination by STAAR without cause, or by the named executive officer for good reason, following a change in control;

• | a change in control of STAAR, without termination of the named executive officer; and

• | termination because of disability, irrespective of any change in control.

– 42 –

– Compensation Tables –

We are providing this information on a hypothetical basis in accordance with the regulations of the SEC. In fact, no such change in control occurred on December 31, 2021, and none of the named executive officers was terminated on that date. There can be no assurance that a change in control would produce the same or similar results as those described if it occurs on any other date, or if any assumption is not correct when the actual event occurs. Termination “for good reason” generally means that an employer has adversely changed the terms and conditions of employment to such a degree that the executive, under the specific terms of his or her agreement, is entitled to voluntarily resign and to receive severance benefits.

Name |  | Benefit(2) |  | Termination without Cause for Good Reason without a Change in Control($) |  |  | Termination without Cause or for Good Reason following Change in Control ($)(1) |  |  |  | Change in Control (no termination) ($)(1) |  |  | Disability ($) |
Caren Mason |  | Severance |  |  | 1,198,500 |  |  |  | 2,876,400 |  | (3) |  |  | — |  |  |  | 399,500 |
|  | COBRA |  |  | 49,042 |  |  |  | 49,042 |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | Equity acceleration |  |  | — |  |  |  | 55,863,365 |  |  |  |  | 55,863,365 |  |  |  | — |
Patrick F. Williams |  | Severance |  |  | 250,000 |  |  |  | 1,150,000 |  | (3) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | COBRA |  |  | 21,137 |  |  |  | 42,273 |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | Equity acceleration |  |  | — |  |  |  | 2,104,604 |  |  |  |  | 2,104,604 |  |  |  | — |
Scott Barnes |  | Severance |  |  | 247,500 |  |  |  | 940,500 |  | (3) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | COBRA |  |  | 139 |  |  |  | 278 |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | Equity acceleration |  |  | — |  |  |  | 4,064,128 |  |  |  |  | 4,064,128 |  |  |  | — |
Keith Holliday |  | Severance |  |  | 239,000 |  |  |  | 956,000 |  | (3) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | COBRA |  |  | 21,137 |  |  |  | 42,273 |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | Equity acceleration |  |  | — |  |  |  | 2,417,537 |  |  |  |  | 2,417,537 |  |  |  | — |
Hans Blickensdoerfer |  | Severance |  |  | 206,693 |  |  |  | 826,772 |  | (3) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
|  | Equity acceleration |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,313,945 |  |  |  |  | 1,313,945 |  |  |  | — |

(1) | Assumes that following a change in control the acquirer or surviving company has not assumed the named executive officer’s outstanding equity awards. If the acquirer or surviving company assumes the equity awards issued under the Company’s Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan, the equity awards will continue to vest in accordance with their original terms.

(2) | Except as otherwise indicated, severance payments are payable on a bi-weekly basis during the severance period. Ms. Mason would receive her severance payment in a lump sum payable on the 60th day following a termination, or monthly installments, as determined in the discretion of STAAR.

(3) | Severance payments include prior year and current year target bonus amounts paid out at 100%.

– 43 –

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENTS

Caren Mason, President and Chief Executive Officer

In connection with Ms. Mason’s commencement of employment as our President and Chief Executive Officer, we entered into an employment agreement with her effective on March 1, 2015. There is no specific term of service provided for in the agreement. The agreement provides that Ms. Mason was eligible for an initial base salary of $525,000, subject to periodic adjustment, and an annual target bonus of 75% of her base salary. Pursuant to her employment agreement, Ms. Mason is eligible for periodic equity awards at the discretion of the Board. The agreement also entitles Ms. Mason to participate in all the benefit plans available to similarly situated executives at STAAR, including executive level health and life insurance coverage.

If STAAR terminates Ms. Mason’s employment for reasons other than cause (as defined in the agreement) or Ms. Mason resigns for good reason (as defined in the agreement), she will be entitled to 18 months of base salary from the date of termination payable either in eighteen monthly installments or in a lump sum at the option of the Board. Ms. Mason will also be entitled to reimbursement of 18 months of COBRA premiums for continued group health coverage for herself and her eligible dependents.

In the event of a change in control, if Ms. Mason resigns within 18 months after the change in control due to a successor company’s failure to offer or maintain her in the position of Chief Executive Officer of the successor company or if she is terminated for reasons other than cause within 12 months of the change in control, then she will receive the severance benefits described above plus an amount equal to her bonus, if any, for the year prior to her termination and an amount equal to her target bonus for the year in which the termination occurs. In addition, all of Ms. Mason’s equity awards will vest in full.

The severance payment and benefits described above are subject to Ms. Mason’s execution and delivery of a general release of claims against the Company. The employment agreement also provides that if any payment or benefit to Ms. Mason would result in a parachute payment under Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code, such payments and benefits will be reduced to the extent necessary so no portion is subject to an excise tax. The agreement also includes customary confidentiality, intellectual property assignment, and customer and employee non-solicitation provisions.

Other Named Executive Officers

We are parties to offer letters with each of our other named executive officers which provide for initial base salaries and target bonuses. The offer letters provide for at-will employment with each of these individuals and do not contain any executory obligations on the part of the Company.

Executive Change in Control Agreements

STAAR has entered into executive change in control retention agreements with certain executive officers and other key employees that provide cash and other severance benefits if there is a change in control of the Company. The Executive Change in Control Agreements with Drs. Barnes and Holliday and Messrs. Williams and Blickensdoerfer provide that if the officer is terminated by the Company without cause within 12 months after a change in control of STAAR, or resigns for good reason within 15 months after a change in control of STAAR, the officer will receive the following, subject to the officer entering into a release of claims with the employer:

• | One year’s base salary at the greater of the rate applicable at the time of termination or the rate applicable immediately prior to the announcement of the change in control, payable in a lump sum;

– 44 –

– Employment Agreements –

• | One year’s target cash bonus amount, plus the greater of the amount of any bonus accrued in the year of termination and the amount of the previous year’s bonus, prorated for the length of the executive’s service during the year of termination, payable in a lump sum; and

• | One year’s continuation of group health and dental benefits at no greater cost to the executive than the cost in effect prior to the termination date.

In addition, pursuant to the Executive Change in Control Agreements, if any payments or benefits would be subject to an excise tax under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code, such payments and benefits will be payable in full or reduced so that no portion is subject to the excise tax, whichever results in the greater net after-tax benefit to the executive.

Executive Severance Agreements

STAAR has entered into executive severance agreements with its other executive officers and certain other key employees that provide cash and other severance benefits if the officer is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason (except in connection with a change in control of STAAR). The Executive Severance Agreements with Drs. Barnes and Holliday and Messrs. Williams and Blickensdoerfer provide that they will receive the following, subject to the officer entering into a release of claims with STAAR:

• | Six months’ base salary at the rate applicable at the time of termination; payable in a lump sum; and

• | Six months’ continuation of group health and dental benefits at no greater cost to the executive than the cost in effect prior to the termination date.

In the context of the Executive Change in Control Agreements and Executive Severance Agreements, resignation “for good reason” generally means that an employer has adversely changed the officer’s salary, location or other terms and conditions of employment to such a degree that the executive is entitled to voluntarily resign and to receive severance benefits.

– 45 –

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following table summarizes information about the equity compensation outstanding and the shares available for issuance under STAAR’s equity plans as of the close of business on December 31, 2021:

Plan Category |  | Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights (a) |  |  |  | Weighted Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights (b) |  |  |  | Weighted Remaining Contractual Life of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights (c) |  |  |  | Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a)) (d) |
Equity Compensation Plans Approved by Shareholders |  |  | 2,576,160 |  | (1) |  |  | 29.81 |  | (2) |  |  | 6.34 |  | (3) |  |  | 3,020,430 |
Equity Compensation Plans Not Approved by Shareholders |  |  | — |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  |  | — |

(1) | Represents awards granted under the Company’s Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan. Consists of 2,434,795 options, and 131,123 restricted stock units and 10,242 performance stock options.

(2) | Represents the weighted average exercise price of outstanding stock options.

(3) | Represents the weighted average remaining contractual life of outstanding stock options.

– 46 –

PAY RATIO DISCLOSURE

Our compensation philosophy is to pay our worldwide employees competitively with similar positions, talent and experience in the applicable labor market. We follow this philosophy regardless of the geographic location where we hire employees and regardless of the role; whether at the executive, mid-management, professional or hourly level. We utilize competitive bench-marking data to regularly validate our target compensation range within each respective market place and within each respective employment role. By doing so we believe we maintain an appropriately compensated, qualified and motivated workforce.

As a result of the rules the SEC adopted under the Dodd-Frank Act we are providing the following disclosure about the ratio of the total annual of compensation of our Chief Executive Officer compared to the total annual compensation of the median compensated employee within our worldwide workforce. Our assessment produced the following:

• | the annual total compensation of the median compensated of all worldwide employees, excluding the CEO was $84,125;

• | the annual total compensation of our Chief Executive Officer was $5,468,270; and

• | based on the above, the ratio of our Chief Executive Officer’s annual compensation to that of our median employee is 65:1.

We identified our median compensated employee by calculating the total compensation of our employees of record as of December 31, 2021 using year end payroll records and including the following compensation elements:

• | base salary;

• | commissions paid;

• | bonuses paid;

• | stock compensation (valued on March 12, 2021-the grant date of annual equity awards granted to certain employees);

• | insurance costs paid; and

• | allowances paid (e.g., housing, travel, etc.).

Because the SEC’s rules for identifying the median compensated employee and calculating the pay ratio based on that employee’s annual total compensation allow companies to adopt a variety of methodologies, to apply certain exclusions, and to make reasonable estimates and assumptions that reflect their compensation practices, the pay ratio reported by other companies may not be comparable to the pay ratio reported above, as other companies have different employment and compensation practices and may utilize different methodologies, exclusions, estimates and assumptions in calculating their own pay ratios.

– 47 –

REVIEW OF RELATED PERSON TRANSACTIONS

The Board of Directors adopted a written Related Person Transaction Policy, which requires the Audit Committee’s approval for all covered transactions. The Policy applies to any transaction or series of transactions in which STAAR or a subsidiary is a participant, the amount involved exceeds $120,000 and a “Related Person” as defined in the Policy, including executive officers, directors and their immediate family members, and holders of in excess of 5% of our common stock, has a direct or indirect material interest. Under the Policy, all Related Person Transactions must first be submitted to the Chief Legal Officer of STAAR, who will determine whether the proposed transaction falls under the Policy and, if so, submit it to the Audit Committee for review, approval, ratification or other action. Based on its consideration of all of the relevant facts and circumstances, and full disclosure of the Related Person’s interest in the transaction, the Audit Committee will decide whether or not to approve the transaction and will approve only those transactions that are in the best interests of STAAR. We are not aware of any related party transactions with any directors, executive officers or more-than-five-percent security holders requiring disclosure under the SEC’s rules or our Related Party Transactions Policy since December 31, 2021.

– 48 –

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

In any of our filings under the Securities Act of 1933 or Exchange Act of 1934 that incorporate this Proxy Statement by reference, the Report of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors will be considered excluded from the incorporation by reference, and it will not be deemed a part of any such other filing unless we expressly state that the Report is so incorporated.

In accordance with a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors, the Audit Committee oversees STAAR’s financial reporting process. Management is responsible for STAAR’s financial statements and the financial reporting process, including the system of internal controls. The independent registered public accounting firm is responsible for (i) performing an independent audit of STAAR’s financial statements, (ii) expressing an opinion on whether STAAR’s financial statements fairly present, in all material respects, STAAR’s financial position and results of operations and conform with generally accepted accounting principles, and (iii) an opinion on whether management’s assessment that STAAR maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2021, is fairly stated, in all material respects, based on criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. In fulfilling its oversight responsibilities, the Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed with management and the independent registered public accounting firm the audited consolidated financial statements that have been included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021.

The Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed with STAAR’s independent registered public accounting firm, BDO USA, LLP, the matters required to be discussed by applicable standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (“PCAOB”) and Securities and Exchange Commission currently in effect. The Audit Committee has received and reviewed the written disclosures and the letter from BDO USA, LLP required by the PCAOB regarding BDO USA, LLP’s communications with the Audit Committee concerning the accountant’s independence, and has discussed with BDO USA, LLP its independence from STAAR and its management.

Based on the review and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board of Directors, and the Board of Directors has approved, the inclusion of the audited financial statements in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021 for filing with the SEC.

The Audit Committee

Stephen C. Farrell (Chair)

Thomas G. Frinzi

Gilbert H. Kliman, M.D.

K. Peony Yu, M.D.

April 29, 2022

– 49 –

PROPOSAL NO. 2

RATIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors, on the recommendation of the Audit Committee, has approved the selection of BDO USA, LLP to serve as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 30, 2022.

Although this appointment is not required to be submitted to a vote of the shareholders, the Audit Committee believes it is appropriate as a matter of good corporate governance to request that the shareholders ratify the appointment. If the shareholders do not ratify the appointment, which requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the shares of the Common Stock present or by proxy, and entitled to vote on such proposal, the Board of Directors will consider the selection of another independent registered public accounting firm, but may still appoint BDO USA, LLP if it determines that doing so is in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders. Even if shareholders ratify the appointment, the Board of Directors may exercise its discretion to select another firm if doing so is in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders.

| STAAR’s Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote “FOR” the approval of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 30, 2022. |  |  |

Representatives of BDO USA, LLP, which served as the independent registered public accounting firm for STAAR for fiscal year 2021, have been invited to tend the Annual Meeting. STAAR expects representatives of BDO to be available at the Annual Meeting, where they will have the opportunity to make a statement if they desire to do so and will be available to respond to appropriate questions.

Principal Accountant Fees and Services

The following table summarizes the aggregate fees for professional services provided by BDO USA, LLP related to fiscal year 2021 and fiscal year 2020, all of which the Audit Committee pre-approved:

|  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
Audit Fees(1) |  | $ | 1,075,677 |  |  | $ | 1,042,667 |
Audit-Related Fees(2) |  |  | 34,158 |  |  |  | 28,000 |
Tax Fees |  |  | 5,000 |  |  |  | — |
All Other Fees |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |

(1) | Both 2021 and 2020 Audit Fees include: (i) the audit of our Consolidated Financial Statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K and services attendant to, or required by, statute or regulation; (ii) the audit of management’s report on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, as required by Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002; (iii) reviews of the interim condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q; and (iv) comfort letters, consents and other services.

– 50 –

(2) | Audit-Related Fees were for audits of our employee benefit plan.

The Audit Committee administers STAAR’s engagement of BDO USA, LLP and pre-approves all audit and permissible non-audit services on a case-by-case basis. In approving non-audit services, the Audit Committee considers whether the engagement could compromise the independence of BDO USA, LLP and whether, for reasons of efficiency or convenience, it is in the best interest of STAAR to engage its independent registered public accounting firm to perform the services. The Audit Committee has determined that performance by BDO USA, LLP of the non-audit services related to the fees shown in the table above did not affect that firm’s independence. BDO USA, LLP does not currently provide any non-attest services.

Prior to engagement, the Audit Committee pre-approves all independent auditor services, and the Audit Committee pre-approved all fees and services of BDO USA, LLP, for work done in 2021 and 2020. The fees are budgeted and the Audit Committee requires the independent registered public accounting firm and management to report actual fees versus the budget periodically throughout the year by category of service. During the year, circumstances may arise when it may become necessary to engage the independent registered public accounting firm for additional services not contemplated in the original pre-approval categories. In those instances, the Audit Committee requires specific pre-approval before engaging the independent registered public accounting firm. The Audit Committee may delegate pre-approval authority to one or more of its members. The member to whom such authority is delegated must report, for informational purposes only, any pre-approval decisions to the Audit Committee at its next scheduled meeting.

– 51 –

PROPOSAL NO. 3

APPROVE INCREASED ANNUAL EQUITY GRANT FOR NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTORS

Requested Shareholder Approval

The Board of Directors believes that shareholder approval of an increase in equity compensation for our non-employee directors, as approved by the Board of Directors in June 2021 subject to shareholder ratification, is in the best interests of the Company and our shareholders because it allows us to attract and retain qualified non-employee directors who are important to our long-term success. We believe that the increase in equity compensation paid to non-employee directors is reasonable and appropriate, in line with market practice, and compensates our non-employee directors for their services and aligns the interests of us and our shareholders.

Background

In April 2021, the Compensation Committee engaged a compensation consultant from Radford, an AON Hewitt company, to review director and officer compensation, and provide benchmark data and recommendations. In June 2021, Radford proposed a new peer group for the Corporation, based on the Corporation’s revenue growth and increased market capitalization, among other things. The Radford data supported increasing the annual equity compensation to non-employee directors from the current cash-value of $125,000 to $180,000. Following a review of the Radford data and recommendations, the Compensation Committee recommended, and the Board approved, an increase in the annual equity grant to non-employee directors to $180,000, with the additional $55,000 to be awarded in the form of a restricted stock grant contingent upon shareholder approval at the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting.

Each non-employee director annually chooses the form of equity he or she receives based on a Black‑Scholes value of stock options or the fair value of restricted stock. If approved by shareholders, going forwards, non-employee directors will choose the form of equity he or she receives for the additional annual $55,000 value in equity grants. The annual equity grants vest fully on the earlier of the first anniversary of the grant date or the date of our next annual meeting of shareholders to elect directors. Equity grants are awarded pursuant to the Company’s Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (Plan). The Plan authorizes the Plan Administrator to accelerate vesting in the event of death, disability or a Change in Control, as defined in the Plan.

We currently have seven directors serving on our Board of Directors, six of whom are non-employee directors who are eligible to receive compensation under the annual cash and equity compensation program for our non-employee directors (“Annual Compensation Program”). Our employee director, Caren Mason who serves as President and Chief Executive Officer, does not receive compensation for her service as a director.

– 52 –

Following th is change to the Annual Compensation Program, if ratified by our shareholders, non-employee directors are compensated as follows:

Annual Retainers |  | ($) |
Annual Equity Grant(1) |  |  | 180,000 |
Board Member Cash Retainer |  |  | 50,000 |
Board of Directors Chair Additional Retainer |  |  | 40,000 |
Audit Committee Chair Additional Retainer |  |  | 15,000 |
Compensation Committee Chair Additional Retainer |  |  | 15,000 |
Nominating and Governance Chair Additional Retainer |  |  | 15,000 |
Members of the Audit Committee, Compensation Committee, or Nominating and Governance Committee Additional Retainer |  |  | 10,000 |

(1) | A portion of which is subject to approval at the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences

The following is a brief description of the principal United States federal income tax consequences related to equity awards under the Annual Compensation Program, which are granted under the Plan. This summary deals with the general federal income tax principles that apply and is provided only for general information. Some kinds of taxes, such as state, local and foreign income taxes and federal employment taxes, are not discussed. This summary is not intended as tax advice to participants, who should consult their own tax advisors.

Non-Qualified Stock Options. For federal income tax purposes, if participants are granted non-qualified stock options under the Plan, participants generally will not have taxable income on the grant of the option, nor will we be entitled to any deduction. Generally, on exercise of non-qualified stock options, participants will recognize ordinary income, and we will be entitled to a deduction, in an amount equal to the difference between the option exercise price and the fair market value of the common stock on the date of exercise. The basis that participants have in shares of common stock, for purposes of determining their gain or loss on subsequent disposition of such shares of common stock generally, will be the fair market value of the shares of common stock on the date the participants exercise their options. Any subsequent gain or loss will be generally taxable as capital gains or losses.

Restricted Stock. Nontransferable restricted stock subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture results in income recognition equal to the excess of the fair market value over the price paid, if any, only at the time the restrictions lapse (unless the recipient elects, with our approval, to accelerate recognition as of the date of grant). Compensation otherwise effectively deferred will generally be subject to income taxation when paid. We will generally have a corresponding deduction at the time the participant recognizes income.

Plan Benefits

If the increased annual equity grant is approved under the Annual Compensation Program, each non-employee director will be entitled to vest in the 355 shares of restricted stock that were granted on June 24, 2021 with a grant date fair value of $55,011 contingent upon shareholder approval, subject to continued service through the date of the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting. In addition, each continuing non-employee director will receive an additional equity grant valued at $180,000, in a combination of stock options and/or restricted stock, as elected by each director. None of our executives

– 53 –

or other employees are eligible to receive compensation under the Annual Compensation Program. The table below shows the value of the contingent restricted stock granted on June 24, 2021, based on the closing price of our common stock on March 23, 2022 as reported on the Nasdaq Stock Market of $71.96, and the estimated number of shares to be received under the Annual Compensation Program at the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting if this proposal is approved.

|  | Contingent Restricted Stock Granted June 24, 2021 |  |  |  |  |  |  | Annual Equity Grant to be Granted at 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting |  |  |  |  |
Non-Executive Directors - Annual Compensation Program |  | Dollar Value ($) |  |  | Number of Shares |  |  | Dollar Value ($)(1) |  |  | Number of Shares(1) |
Stephen C. Farrell |  |  | 25,546 |  |  |  | 355 |  |  |  | 180,000 |  |  |  | 2,502 |
Thomas G. Frinzi |  |  | 25,546 |  |  |  | 355 |  |  |  | 180,000 |  |  |  | 2,502 |
Gilbert H. Kliman |  |  | 25,546 |  |  |  | 355 |  |  |  | 180,000 |  |  |  | 2,502 |
Louis E. Silverman |  |  | 25,546 |  |  |  | 355 |  |  |  | 180,000 |  |  |  | 2,502 |
Elizabeth Yeu |  |  | 25,546 |  |  |  | 355 |  |  |  | 180,000 |  |  |  | 2,502 |
K. Peony Yu |  |  | 25,546 |  |  |  | 355 |  |  |  | 180,000 |  |  |  | 2,502 |
Non-Executive Directors as a Group |  |  | 153,276 |  |  |  | 2,130 |  |  |  | 1,080,000 |  |  |  | 15,012 |

(1) | The Number of Shares to be granted as part of the annual equity grant on the date of the 2022 Annual Shareholders Meeting is an estimate based on the closing price of our common stock on March 23, 2022 as reported on the Nasdaq Stock Market of $71.96 and an assumption that all directors elect to receive such annual equity grant in the form of restricted stock. Under the Annual Compensation Program, each non-employee director annually chooses the form of equity he or she receives based on a Black-Scholes value of stock options or the fair value of restricted stock.

Requested Shareholder Approval

The Board of Directors is seeking shareholder approval of an increase, effective as of June 2021, in the annual equity grants from a Black Scholes value at grant of $125,000 to $180,000. If this proposal is not approved, the additional $55,000 that was awarded in the form of 355 shares of restricted stock will be forfeited by each non-employee director. Under the Plan, the total grant date fair value of equity-based awards granted to a non-employee director for services as a non-employee director during any fiscal year may not exceed $500,000.

The Board of Directors believes that this increase in equity compensation and the entire Annual Compensation Program is in the best interests of the Company and our shareholders because it appropriately rewards our non-employee directors and allows us to attract and retain qualified non-employee directors who are important to our long-term success.

| The STAAR Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote FOR the approval of an increased annual equity grant for non-employee directors. |  |  |

– 54 –

PROPOSAL NO. 4

ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Background to the Advisory Vote

Pursuant to Section 14A of the Securities Exchange Act, we are providing our shareholders the opportunity to vote to approve, on an advisory, non-binding basis, the compensation of our named executive officers as disclosed in this proxy statement (a “say-on-pay” vote). We currently solicit this vote on an annual basis. In an advisory vote at the 2021 Annual Meeting, shareholders representing approximately 97% of the votes cast on the proposal approved the compensation of our named executive officers. The Compensation Committee believes this affirms shareholders’ support of our approach to executive compensation.

Board of Directors Recommendation

As stated in our Compensation Discussion and Analysis, our compensation program is designed to reward our executives for meeting or exceeding corporate financial and non-financial goals and also individual objectives.

The Board of Directors believes that STAAR has been able to attract and retain personnel with a high level of professional skill and experience partly because of the value its executives have placed on the potential growth in value of their equity compensation if their efforts to improve STAAR’s business succeed.

In 2021, we continued to award a significant proportion of our named executive officers’ total compensation in the form of variable, at-risk compensation, either through annual performance-based cash incentives or equity awards.

The Board of Directors invites you to review carefully the Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 29, before voting on the following resolution:

“Resolved, that the shareholders of STAAR Surgical Company (“STAAR”) approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of STAAR’s named executive officers, including STAAR’s compensation practices and principles and their implementation, as discussed and disclosed in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the compensation tables, and any narrative executive compensation disclosure contained in STAAR’s 2022 Proxy Statement.”

While the vote does not bind the Board of Directors to any particular action, the Board of Directors and the Compensation Committee value the input of the shareholders and will take into account the outcome of this vote in considering future compensation arrangements. We currently hold an annual say-on-pay advisory vote and expect that our next advisory vote on executive compensation following this vote will be held at our 2023 Annual Meeting of Shareholders.

| STAAR’s Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote “FOR” the approval, on an advisory basis, of STAAR’s compensation of our named executive this proxy statement. |  |  |

– 55 –

Annual Report on Form 10-K

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021, which contains our consolidated financial statements of STAAR for that period, accompanies this proxy statement but is not a part of our soliciting materials.

We will provide shareholders, without charge, a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021, if the shareholder submits a written request to STAAR Surgical Company, c/o Office of the Secretary, 25651 Atlantic Ocean Drive, Lake Forest, California, 92630. Exhibits to the Form 10-K will be provided on written request of any shareholder, subject to reimbursement of STAAR’s reasonable expenses. Exhibits are available at no charge on the SEC’s website, www.sec.gov. STAAR’s Annual Report on Form 10-K is also available on STAAR’s website at www.staar.com. This website reference is not intended to function as a hyperlink and the information contained on STAAR’s website, wherever referenced, is not a part of this proxy statement.

This Proxy Statement and our Chief Executive Officer’s letter contain “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Forward-looking statements relate to expectations concerning matters that are not historical facts. A forward-looking statement is neither a prediction nor a guarantee of future events or circumstances, and those future events or circumstances may not occur. Investors should not place undue reliance on the forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this Proxy Statement. These forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements related to risks associated with our future operating or financial performance, plans, objectives, expectations and intentions, the risks and uncertainties related to the COVID-19 pandemic and related public health measures, as well as our compensation programs. Readers are cautioned that these forward-looking statements are all based on current expectations and are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions that are difficult to predict. The Company’s actual future results and trends may differ materially depending on a variety of factors, including, but not limited to, the risks and uncertainties disclosed in the risk factors in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10‑K for the year ended December 31, 2021. We expressly disclaim any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new developments or otherwise.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY

Samuel Gesten
Chief Legal Officer and Secretary
Lake Forest, California
April 29, 2022

– 56 –

STAARSURSURGICAL STAAR’S VISION 2020-2022 We have a Passionate Commitment to Deliver Visual Freedom to patients for an Active and Fulfilling Life Independent of contact Lenses and Glasses… 01 Position EVO Implantable Lenses as a Special and Transformational Pathway to Visual Freedom Promote Exceptional Desirability to win consumer Choice and social Media Enthusiasm 02 Support the Transformation of the Refractive Surgery Paradigm through Clinical Validation and Medical Affairs Excellence thereby achieving Surgeon commitment 03 Innovate and Develop a Pipeline of Next Generation Premium Collamer–Based Intraocular Lenses… Monofocal, Presbyopic and Accommodating 04 Assure World Class Supply Integrity and Delivery Performance while Driving Higher Cross Margin 05 Continue our Focus on and Commitment to STAAR’s Culture of Quality 06 Delight Shareholder! 246956 TEMPLATE] IBC

STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY 25651 ATLANTIC OCEAN DRIVE LAKE FOREST, CA 92630 ATTN: SAMUEL GESTEN CORP. SEC SCAN TO VIEW MATERIALS & VOTE VOTE BY INTERNET Before The Meeting - Go to www.proxyvote.com or scan the QR Barcode above Use the Internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information up until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on June 15, 2022. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the web site and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form. During The Meeting - Go to www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/STAA2022 You may attend the meeting via the Internet and vote during the meeting. Have the information that is printed in the box marked by the arrow available and follow the instructions. VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903 Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions up until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on June 15, 2022. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions. VOTE BY MAIL Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717. TO VOTE, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS FOLLOWS: D85892-P66012 KEEP THIS PORTION FOR YOUR RECORDS THIS PROXY CARD IS VALID ONLY WHEN SIGNED AND DATED. DETACH AND RETURN THIS PORTION ONLY STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY For Withhold For All All All Except To withhold authority to vote for any individual nominee(s), mark "For All Except" and write the number(s) of the nominee(s) on the line below. The Board of Directors recommends you vote FOR the following: Nominees: 01) Stephen C. Farrell 02) Thomas G. Frinzi 03) Gilbert H. Kliman, MD 04) Caren Mason 05) Aimee S. Weisner 06) Elizabeth Yeu, MD 07) K. Peony Yu, MD The Board of Directors recommends you vote FOR proposals 2, 3 and 4. For Against Abstain 2. Ratification of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 30, 2022. 3. To approve an increase in the annual equity award granted to non-employee directors. 4. Non-binding advisory vote to approve STAAR's compensation of its named executive officers. NOTE: In their discretion, the proxies are authorized to vote upon such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting of Stockholders or any postponement or adjournment thereof. Please sign exactly as your name(s) appear(s) hereon. When signing as attorney, executor, administrator, or other fiduciary, please give full title as such. Joint owners should each sign personally. All holders must sign. If a corporation or partnership, please sign in full corporate or partnership name by authorized officer. Signature [PLEASE SIGN WITHIN BOX] Date Signature (Joint Owners) Date

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting: The Form 10-K and Notice and Proxy Statement are available at www.proxyvote.com. STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY Annual Meeting of Stockholders June 16, 2022, at 8:30 AM PDT This proxy is solicited by the Board of Directors The undersigned hereby appoints Caren Mason and Samuel Gesten, and each of them, as proxies for the undersigned, with full power of substitution, to act and to vote all of the shares of common stock of STAAR SURGICAL COMPANY held of record by the undersigned at the close of business on April 19, 2022, at the Annual Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof. This proxy, when properly executed, will be voted in the manner directed herein. If no such direction is made, this proxy will be voted in accordance with the Board of Directors' recommendations. Continued and to be signed on reverse side